TU TEBUTSE CHRIST WINA

Ellen G. White

Copyright © 2013, Ellen G. White Estate, Inc.

Table of Contents

Information about this Book

I Ebiata

God Ya Kapung Ininga

Eri Guning Nang Gupai Christ Enubukere

Schewangamang

Magoi Ikama Ina Ya

Holy Be Tu Enaik

Iknabaile Abure, I Buk Tachi Nere

Jesus Poitoro Dong Eseru Ya Tuk Ikama

Christ Kasa Schemokang

Trauaso, Kokmamu Nere

God Ituning Nang

Puremang

Zenamingang Nunga

God Buk Tu Borikmaik

Information about this Book

Overview

This eBook is provided by the Ellen G. White Estate. It is included in the larger free Online Books collection on the Ellen G. White Estate Web site.

About the Author

Ellen G. White (1827-1915) is considered the most widely translated American author, her works having been published in more than 160 languages. She wrote more than 100,000 pages on a wide variety of spiritual and practical topics. Guided by the Holy Spirit, she exalted Jesus and pointed to the Scriptures as the basis of one’s faith.

Further Links

A Brief Biography of Ellen G. White

About the Ellen G. White Estate

End User License Agreement

The viewing, printing or downloading of this book grants you only a limited, nonexclusive and nontransferable license for use solely by you for your own personal use. This license does not permit republication, distribution, assignment, sublicense, sale, preparation of derivative works, or other use. Any unauthorized use of this book terminates the license granted hereby.

Further Information

For more information about the author, publishers, or how you can support this service, please contact the Ellen G. White Estate at mail@whiteestate.org. We are thankful for your interest and feedback and wish you God’s blessing as you read.

I Ebiata

Yure pana bona sere maimu tamuka: “Achike Yure biak.” More ezhi ina tu zindumazing Wabu maimu, ina ikninganing be I ezhi nere. Tamborong gong God biabai I tanukmazak gong nanik ikana buk I kokmamu nere. Komoro I boning nutzang, buigataning nere. Krerere ezhi ina Wabu Jesus. Thomas saurogapu nanik sere kasa: “Nai be more asanta itu yure ya?” More kasa sere be torong gong zenaminga: Nai be ina ya asanta itu tugaik. God peta ekma zene eri be gru ina enu yau, tarang-tarang be, God iwuk ezhi ona kru ina bona nere. Nai yau pata ekma ezhi?

Sere kareta ya ina panata more buk. Jesus enbuiganing be I ezhi. Krerere reking ezhi I tekma be dauong be I ezhi. Krerere Ya reking a adok wudong tu Kaibuna pata winagaik. Krerere nere zenaningang nunga ina ya, mabutaning, ilnabaile God trauasoi tu dokanutse. God trauasoi warimba ina ya atai, eri nungapai ina ezhi. Krerere reking ya ina buigata more buk. Sere kareta yau more dong ikamazak ezhi, ina zemiaponda dope ina Wabu kru eseru buk. More kasa God ya ina gubu, sere heaven ekma tu embuigaik.

Jacob kokmamupu zenamingang buk, sin gubupuya buk. Sin ya I anukmazak ezhipu God biabai. I eluidapu enunzena. Tu eknamu atai I nipudepu sere kasa: miek enepuya heaven ezhikere I ezhipu nun bona I buke. Heaven ezhi nung buke be tugaik God ezhipu Jacob enuba iche. More atai borikmaning maimu edapu Jacob ya. Jesus ezhipu Jacob auroka buk more atai. More kasa sere atai ina ya sere dong empai tu borikmaik Jacob borikmapu kasa. [4]

God Ya Kapung Ininga

“Tamboro nung bo tu zenzing nanik ezhi God ya ina ikninga ikamaning be. Ina kaibuna heaven bo tu kokmanzing ezhi tamborong tebia. Pukinak dong, borikmaning dong tebia nere. A enu idiga nung bona. Tamboro tu zenzing nanik kapung reboile ezhi God itning be. Wei, tuna nere ezhi nung borikmaning be, buigataning be nere. Wuk yamak, parau nere ezhi God ya ina ikninga ikamaning be. Tamboro tu munga yamak buigata buk God kokmamu. Ezi awanabaile tuk buigata buk I kokmamu. David saurogapu sere kasa sere buk: Tamborong enu ezhi A enubukere; Tuk ewiganing amure ezi awanabaile. A emia karikmaning Amure tamborong gong leba buk.”

God ya kapung konekapu waku be kru borik be nere; nung konekapu God ya atai waki be I zenepu ererere matan bra ezhipu I bona. God law matanage atai, eri yebu mabutapu ina tebia wia. Sere ya teimerumba saretapu, kodakmang nere mabutapuya sere ya. Etane more dong krot dau God ya ina ikninga zembuiga. I menugazak ezhi: God ya nung panugupu kapung wuluyak: amena dong, kodakmang, trauaso nere gubupu God ya ina emiapondaning be. More kasa God ezhi ina moka iche sin eri eseru yabai. Torona emana ebeda waki I tibiru, aponang torona.

God ezhi ina ikninganing be dauong tamboro more dong, wanak reboile. Torong yamak tu seringazang nanik, yei eberu dong, aponang dong nanik, yei yamak, yei are nere, tamboro sere dong ezhi God ezhi ina iche dauong. God ezhi ina borikmapai nere dauong be sere dong ezhi.

God maimu ya nere I teseru embuiga. God kru nere saurogapu: yure ya a ikninga gong, yure zinduma a buk nagong nere. Moses epuremapu atai sere tugaik: A awki enbuigage, God ya I maimu ipudepu, sere kasa: “Tamboro yure waki eseru enbuiga yure ya a enu yak.” God eseru ezhi God akwai. “Lord God yure ezhi, tu zindumazing, waki kru iknabailung, tamborong gong magoi mokaning be.” Ingebra tu sakrotazing bing God, tu zindumazing kru I ezhi buk.

Tamboro itu boging bra, more dong God engubupu ina konekaning be. Tamboro ina itning be tu yetzang sere nung bo ezhi God wina. Etane sere dong ya I ikama marare. Ikama indai I ezhi. More dong etane ina eyadong ya ina enu wabuta sere dong ene ina ya namaik. Inarikepe God buk ina kokmamu mabutazak Magoi ya. Satan saurogo God ezhi sakrope tu zindumazing bing nere tugaik. Tauarere I kok- [5] mamu ina ya eri gubu iche ina buk tu yet dope tugaik Satan sauroga. Etane kasi be Satan maimu ezhi. Sere tugaik ina zenaminga namaik, God ya tu mu nugapuya nung bong gong krot dak.

God Mu-mu yebupu heaven yabai sere nung bona God embuigazena ina enu yak. Anek ya God enepu bing; I Mu teking jarong ya I enzak ezhi. I biau tu kokmamzing kre. Krerere ya God zembuigazak ezhi. Sere dapu Jesus ya: “Anek kapung ya God itu bra, I Mu reking, krerere ya I embuiga dok wudong tu enu yauong gong enu yak.” Jesus poitoro saurogapo sere kasa I buk. “Ina enu yak a Kaibuna embuigake.” More buk sede dapu Jesus ya I buk: “Philip, inge yaure kokmanzak a biau etane, wi itu bra e ezhi bek? Krerere yure ening, U Kaibuna enzak krerere ya; etane a sauroga A Kaibuna embuigage fugaik.”

Tu trauasoi sere nung bo tu yetzing buk sere kasa Jesus saurogapu: “God ya yure gutzak ezhi I tekari igamaning be komoro tu kodakmazang pana yak; Yure nutzauya komoro tu schewangamazang bitazena, komoro achizak gong nanik mokazena achining yabai, komoro tigunang be tu yetzang enu ibitazema.” Sere dong ezhipu Jesus trauasoi sere nung bo I kokmamupu atai. I te budepu waki gubu buk, tamboro Satan enkodakmapu buigata buk. Torona atai pata komamupu takrokenang bra, Jesus ya tamboro tuk ibitapu buk. More kasa I trauasoi ya God wina I ezhi ikamapu. lkninganing, tu zindumazing embuigapu Jesus ya. Tamboro nung bong gong ikninga buk I kakmamupu sere nung bo. Kapung be tu enaik I yebupu, ina buigatazena. Tu ekodakmazang ya I ikningpu, I buk tub inariknamupu bra. Mule yamak borikmapu I buk. I tenak tuk tebudepu, I terzina. More kasa mule yamak itning be Jesus kokmamu.

Jesus ya iknabailung onamupu bing, etane zikningang be I teseru ezhipu. Sware kapung yamak but I sakretapu bing, tuk buigtapuya reku. Sware anek ewangamapuya bing etane iknabaile I maimu ezhipu. Eri ikninganing napu bing Kre, etano eri gining nang winai I schewengamapu tuk panamaikma. Jerusalem yauong gong ya I nurumbapu etane I tining be tuk ezhipu. Karambudikma tuk buk I zindumapu. Jesus kodakmapu torong gong buigata iche. Tamborong magei enanukmabutzang ikningapu Jesus ya. Tuk mokazena I yebupu buk.

More kasa Christ kokmamupu sere nung bo. Sere kasa nere God eseru ezhi. God wina zindumang ezhi Christ ya I embuigapu nanik. Jesus waki kru nanik ezhipu God be. God yetzak kapung be. Ina mokaning be I matapu krusuk bo. I teiumerumbapu ina borikma dope. God ya tu Mu, waki kru iknabailing, enepu kodakman buk sere nung [6] eri eseru winai. Tu yabai I nugapuya, Angel yamak itning be tu yetzing, a kodakmazena ina magoi winai. Ina magoi anamupuya tu bona. Sere ya I eimerumbapuya sere kasa I sauroga tu mabutaik: “Yure God, ere be ‘zhi buk Yure inukmazauya.” Sin ya Jesus kodakmapu kru.

God ezhi tamborong ikninganing be, tamborong gong buigata iche kru. “God ya sere nung ikningapu kru, more be ‘zhi buk tu Mu teking jarong dilipuya amatazena ina biugataning be.” Sere wina God ya ina ikninga reking bing. I tebia ezikere God itning be nung bong gong ezhipu. Christ ke God ya nung bong gong buigatapu. Christ ke nung bong gong gika iche God ezhi tu wina. God schewangamapu Jesus, Gethsemane yau nanik, Calvary bo nere, God schewangamapu ina buk.

Jesus saurogapu sere kasa: “Sere winai Yure Kaibuna ya Yure ikninga kru: U mata nanik amiamoro kokman dope.” A Wabu gong be Yure inazak buk U Kaibuna ya Yure ikninga kru dapu Jesus ya. “God ezhi iknabailung, komoro Jesus aburening nang buigataning kru.”

Torona more guning bra ‘zhipu. God Mu-mu reking trauasoi be I gutzak God ya ezhipu. Krerere reking ezhi God ituning more wuluyak Krerere reking ya I embuigapu. Sere reking ya God ya ina ikninga, eri be ina etane, ikamapu.

“God ya sere nung ikningapu kru, more be ‘zhi tu Mu teking jarong dilipu.” God ya Jesus dilipu ina biau akokmanzena reking bing, God ya I dilipu ina magoi winai a kodakmazena matazena nere. Krerere God be tu yetzing yebupu ina biak ina emiapondazena ina mata namaik. Jesus ezhi ina Wabu, ina Eburu, ina Lui nere. God abonok biau I kokmamu ina bona puremam buk, waki na buk ina bona. Sere kasa Jesus ezhi ina moka iche tauarere I biau tu kokmam dong be.

Morekasa God ya tu Mu dilipu ina ekmazena. John ya sere dong dokanugapu atai I saurogapu sere kasa: “Abaninga ekebe God ya nung bong gong ikningazak, God munga dong be ina ezik ena dope.” More kasa reking Adam bianzang ina God munga dong be. Kat dak Jesus ya ina gutzak ezhi God munga yamak be ina zen dope.

More kasa aneking zikninga bra ‘zhipu. Sere dokanukapai ina. Ina ya God ikningapu bra etane God ya ina ikningapu. More ezhi borikmaning be. God winagaik ina guning be kru. Inge sere buk ina zenaminga atai, God eseru nunga ina ya bing. God ya ina ikningazak ina yan ya ina ikninga indaino kru. Tamboro a domba ya samuma bra etane, a schanong gong ya a sanuma bra etane, heaven te dong nung nere, etane torona be God ena bra kru. [7]

Eri Guning Nang Gupai Christ Enubukere

Adam konekapu God waku be kru, panape kru nere. Waku be kru I ezhipu, God enu yauong be kru I ezhipu nere. Eri buk tu zenamingazing be bra I ezhipu, etane God maimu kerebudapuya ezikere eri be I enapu. Panape bra I enapu, eri buk tu yetzing be nere. Satan ya I achipu tu poitoro be. More kasa I kokmamupu ezigno etane God saretapu I mokazena. Satan saretapu Adam buk, God iwanok be Adam ezhipu buk. God yadong be Satan ezhi more wuluyak God munga matanage ichezhipu. God eyadong be nere nung bong gong maiga iche Satan ezhipu.

Eri gubu wabia Adam kokmamupu God auroka buk, God trauasoi itu buk nere. Etane sin ezikere more dong nungapuya. God namaik I sonamupu. More kasa serebe eri guning nang ezhi. God trauasei ezhi tuk iwwarma be, I buk tuk borikma bra, God buk inarikepe Adam enapu kasa, more kasa inarikape tuk kokmamu. Heaven buk tuk borikma bra. More kasa ezhikma heaven bo Adam tepu atai, borik be I ezikno bing. Sin ya I tenu wabutazak ezhipu. [8]

I tekari saurega sere kasa eri gubu buk tu yetzang, ezhi God eyadong gong. Tuk sonam dok wudong tuk yak Jesus yebu tenze, Adam sonamupu kasa God yebe tenze. Tu mata dong be, heaven yabai tu tanukma be tugaik God ya kapung konekapu bing, etane Satan maimu tu aburaik tiware kapung tanukmapu God biabai, heaven biabai nere. Jesus yebupu sere dong yabai ina mokazena; more be ‘zhi buk I buk tachipai ina, I teseru yau tu enaik.

Tiware sin yabai ina emoka bing. Ina ewang ezhi eri be. Tiware torona be ina ya I gubu bra kru. Anek ya eri maiga waku be? Kane tuk ya I maiga bra kru. Ina eseru ezhi God ewarma, God maimu yauare bra I ezhi buk. Ere ya ina buigata bra. Krerere ina Wabu I yebupu nanik reking ya sere gubu. Jesus Christ reking ya ina buigata sere kasa. Sebe dapu Jesus ya “Kauong wina a indu bra yau, eminak be a ewang ena bra ‘zhi yau; torona be I teseru dong, God pata endong bing amure.” Wi-iware sere kasa yure ina dazak anek ya atai I zinguta kru. Puk bra I ezhi. Eri be tu yetzing ya God trauasoi sanuma bra. Itu bra I ezhi nere. Sebe dapu Christ ya: “Tu zenamingaik bra U maimu buk; indu dok torona be.” I menugazak ezhi sere kasa: Christ biau reking kokmandok ezhi, nung bong gong weiutaning be. Krerere ezik reking ina mokaning magoi yabai.

God ezhi tu zindumazing be, ikninganing be nere etane commandments dilipuya ina ya I abure dope. God commandments kerebude ina ya atai, tiware ina mata. Sin namaik panamaning be God commandments ezhi. More wuluyak sin abure ina ya atai waku be bra kru God bona I ezhi. More tu gutse bra dazak God ya ina buk, more guba ina ya atai God biabai ina tanukma mabutaya. Paul ya sere dong itupu, more be ‘zhi buk I saurogapu sere kasa: “Yure borikma law buk, waku be I ezhi.” Law ezhi holy be. Paul nere sarogapu sere kasa: “Waku be law ezhi etane eri be yure ezhi sin wuluyak.” Paul ezhipu waku be kru ena ichezhi, holy be tu enaik apai I ezhipu, etane sere ituning be Paul ezhipu: tiware anek ena bra more kasa, Jesus wina reking sere ezhi. More wuluyak Paul schewangamapu kru tu magoi buk. More kasa tu munga schewangama atai sere dauong God tuk buk: “Abaninga God Karineru Mule inga, nung bong gong magoi mokaning be I ezhi.”

Esau inguta tu bo, Jacob ainumupu tu kaibuna pata yabai, schewangamang buk I kokmanupu. Pokoi be I ezhipu nere tamboro tu itning be tu yetzang yabai I ainunzak ezhipu, more wuluyak tauare Zenamingang buk tu magoi buk I kokmamupu. Schewanagamaikma I eluidapu enunzena nung bo tu yabong ke bra, more atai I nipudepu sere kasa: [9] miek enepuya heaven ezikere I ezhipu nunga bona I buke; I bo Angel sanabuk ezhipu. Torona kainuna buk heaven wina, torona utem buk nung wina. More atai maimu edapuya borikmaning be I ezhipu. Mere ezhikere Jacob ya Jesus ezhi ina Wabu be itupu. More miek ezhipu Jesus ikamaning be.

Sere kasa Christ ya Nathanael aurokapu: “Heaven ekarikma en dok wudong amiamoro, more atai Angel yamak ute nung bona en dok wudong amiamoro ya.” Kapung ya Satan maimu aburepu, more atai nung emokapu heaven biabai, etane Christ yebupu ezikere heaven buk nung bukenatazek ezhi. Christ ya I bukenatapu. More kasa God wina Christ ya nung bong gong napopu. Christ ya I tanukmazak, atumbunong gong, nong bong gong napopu God winagaik.

Tiware torong gong ezhi waku be enapai, etane tiware tuk ena bra kru. Tamboro ezhi God wina more wuluyak waku be enapai kapung ezhi atai Jesus wina reking more boria. Krerere bra etane waki gubu ina ya bing. Christ saurogapu sere kasa: “Yure ezhi I tekma, iknailung, tauare tu kokman dong, Yure bra etane anek kapung ya God bora bra kru.”

Tu mumga yamak nung winung gong buk God dakwarga kru. I tining be kru tuk ezhi. Tu Mu dilpuya nanik sere ikamaning be. Jesus kokmamupu sere nung bo nanik, angel yamak ya nong bong gong pachma nanik, Holy awkaru ya ina buigata nanik, tamboro gutzak God ya ina buigatening be tu itning be ina ezhi ikamaning be nere.

Kapung yamak sere dokanugapai ina ya, inge tu enu gong yak sere tu gutse, more atai God waki eseru itu dok wudong ina ya, God trauasoi buk ina tachi dok wudong borik be tu enaik, more atai Magoi eseru zen dok wudong eri be kru ina enu yau, ina ya I sanuma bra I yet dok wudong. Tauarere ina kokman dok wudong epuremam buk God buk, God ya eri taba dope ina boi. Borikmaning bing bek sere?

God ya ina panamazak ezhi Satan eri eseru buk ina tachi namaik, more abure ina ya bra ‘zhi yau tiware ina emoka God biabai. More atai Jesus ya ina buigata boging bra. More panamang tu aburaik dazak God ya tamborong gong buk. Ina buigataning bing Satan ina matanuning reku. God zinduma ina buk nanik, nurumbapai ina ya bek? Ere nere gupai God ezhipu? Tu Mu nugapu ya nanik ezhi nung bong zitninga indaino kru God zitninga ikamaning be. More tu aburaik eke a mata te bose, Jesus yebu atai I akre a te ba. More atai Jesus kasa a ena dok more tu bo torona be tu ena dong bing “yure ezhi I tekma, ikanabailung, tauarere tu kokman dok wudong dong nere” dauong Jesus. [10]

Schewangamang

Nai be waku be God enu yau kapung ena? Nai be eri guning nang ya eri nunga? Christ reking yebu heaven biabai ina buigatazena God enu yau waku be ina eseru ena dope. Christ reking ya holy be ina maiga. Etane nai be Christ wina ina ute? Tukang gong sauroga sere kasa sere be. Ere gupai ina? More kasa Peter atai tuk saurogapu nere. More atai sebe dapu Peter ya tuk buk: “Schewangama gake, Jesus tu aburaik, more atai reking a magoi emoka dok wudong.”

Schewangamang ezhi karana u magoi gong buk eri nungaikma. Eri be kru sin ezhi ituzak ina ya atai ina ya I sanuma bra. I sanuma buk ina kokmanzak atai waku be torona be ina ena bra kru. Jesus reking ya waku be ina ena mabuta.

Tukang gong ya sere itu bra kru. Tuk schewangama tu magoi gong buk, torona be tu eseru gong gubu iche etane inarikape tuk kokmamu. Sere ezhi schewangamang kru bing. More kasa Esau schewangamapu. More kasa nere Balaam schewangamapu Angel yebu tu ekari buk tenze, etane sere ezhi iknabailung bing. Sere ezhi eri nunganing nang eseru bing. Judas, eri dong pana yak Jesus ikamapu tu bo saurogapu sere kasa: eri gutzak yure ya, eri guning napu bing eberangazauya.

Tu magoi buk Judas schewangamapu bing tu mata itupuya buk I schewangamapu. Inarikepe I enazak ezhipu, etane iknabaile I schewangamapu bing. God Mu-mu eri buk tu yetzing bing, eberangapu Judas ya, etane I schewangamapu kru bing. Pharaoh nere God ya I aimerumbapu atai, schewangamapu marare eri moka dope God ya I boi, etane tu eseru dong buk Pharaoh napopu. Sere ezhi God inguta iche, schewangamang bing. God inguta ina ya boging benai?

Etane iknabaile ina akwaru borikma God buk atai, God eseru itu dok wudong ina ya. More atai God Holy Law dokanut dok wudong ina, eri tu nungaik kru. More weiu tamboro nung bong gong kapung yamak weiutaning ezhi Jesus ina Wabu. Kerere ya ewarba atuma ina boi, Jehovah akwai en dope ina ya. More atai kru ina ya eri be kru magoi trauasoi ezhi ene. More atai nere God itning be ina ezhi itu ina ya nere, God eseru buk ina borikma kru nere. God buk ina dakwarga nere.

David tamokapu sin yak, etane iknabaile I schewangamapu tu puremaik. Eri be kru tu bona tu magoi enepu David ya. I tiwarma be kru sin enapu. More wuluyak iknabaile God buk puremam buk I tachipu. Waku be enapai y ezhipu, God wina gaik tunapoik. Sere kasa David [11] saurogapu. “Waki kre, God zindama nanik I buk, I magoi tu inukmaik nere.” “Waki kre God enu yau yoikmazak bra I zene, eri be I teseru ezhi bing nere.” “Yure buk zindumage Lord, waku be Amure ezhi. More kaishare u magoi inukmagake. U magoi ikama yure ya, tauare wi enu yau I kokmamu buk, Yure igurgage hyssop ke, more atai gorgazak be yure zen dope, tuna ke yure gurgage, more atai aimudung be kru yure ena dok wudong. Eminak akwaru iguke yure ewang yak, God; eminak I teseru be tu yetdong. Yure tu atumaik bra a biabai, yure biabai a Holy Akwaru tu mokaik bra nere. Yure napoga A winagaik kru, A merundai ke yure tu lebaik; Eri yabai yure imokage God yure Wabu. More atai wi ani seringa dok wudong A waki eseru ikana buk.” Sere kasa tiware anek schewangama boging bra, Jesus wina reking sere bora ina ya. Heaven yak I inugapu nanik.

Torong gong zenaminga sere kasa: U schewangama tu bo reking Jesus wina yure ute. Etane Jesus saurogapu nanik: “Achike u biak amiamoro tu magoi genang gong, more atai Yure ya a akwaru eluida dok wudong.” Jesus abure ina ya atai tu magoi buk ina schewangama iknabaile kru. Jesus ya ina leba torona akwaru ke, ina schewangama kru tu mabutaik. God ya Jesus gubupu ina Wabu be, more be ‘zhi buk Satan eseru nungapai ina ezhi yau, Jesus reking ya ina buigata. Tiware eri indai ina ena bra kru. Jesus wina reking.

“Achike Yure biak tamboro amiamoro etaminepe tu yetzang, tu trauasomazang nere, moro atai Yure ya a eluda dok wudong.” Schewangamang guning ezhi Jesus wina reking. Peter ya sere enbuigapu Israelite yamak enu yak. Sere dapu Peter ya tuk buk: “God ya ekebe, Prince be, Wabu be nere Jesus gubupu, Israel yamak magoi mokaning be.” Christ bra ‘zhi atai ina schewangama bra kru. Christ bra ‘zhi atai nere God ya ina magoi inukma bra.

Christ ezhi tamborong etzik be. Krerere reking torona be ina akwaru koneka sin nurumba ina ya tu mabutaik. Tamboro waki buk zenamingang nanik, eri nung apai nanik, ezhi Jesus ezhi ina biau ikamaning be.

Jesus saurogapu sere kasa nere: “Nung biabai Yure anunzak ezhi yau, tamborong Kapung yamak gika dok wudong Yure ya u winagaik.” Christ matapu u magoi mokaning be dokanutzak ina ya atai, more atai ina enu yak Calvary ena. More atai nere God eseru dokanuge ina ya schewangama tu magoi gong buk tu mabutaik. Ina mata namaik Christ matapu. Sere ezhi ina ya itu indai. Sere buk tu enu gong dizak ina ya atai ina schewangama kru tu magoi gong buk. [12]

Torona atai tu yebietzing kapung tu eseru buk, more atai I domba be I nunga krerere ya, etane sere ezhi iknailung schewangamang bing. Christ buk tu enu dizak atai, iknabaile Christ tu aburaik nere, more atai reking iknabaile eri nungaya. Christ ya I amiaponde, I tenu yak God trauasoi tu embuigaik. More atai Christ eseru dokanagia I maimu abure buk I tachi eri tu samumaik bra kru. Eri yak kru sin ya kapung inukma, eri trauaso buk tu kokman dong, etane Jesus bora krerere kapung ya atai eri ena I tiwarma be kru. Inukmagapai I teseru ina. Ere be ‘zhi buk sin yebupu ina biak ina kodakma kru tu mabutaik?

Torona atai kapung ya Christ nurumba. Ituya bra I ezhi buk. Etane Christ nurumba bra I ezhi yau Christ ya I emiaponda God waki eseru dong buk, more atai krerere kapung ena God poitoro be. Sere kasa kapung zemiaponda God trauasoi buk.

Nung bong gong trauasoi ya ina buigata bra kru. God ezhi ina panama iche sere dong buk ina dakwarga namaik. God ina emiaponda iche more waki be tu yetsing buk, waku be konekaning buk nere. God ezhi Jesus buk ina borikma iche kru, eri yabai ina moka dope. Jesus kokmamu pureman buk ina bona heaven bo etane nung bo Holy Akwaru kokmamu ina panama buk eri yabai. Jesus ezhi a iche kru da buk I kokmamu, eri I nungak God commandment tu aburaik. Sere dauong Jesus: “Taua krerere tunakrike tu ketzing yebu. Anek king yebu atai tu ekmazing be bra sere tuna boria.”

Amimoro waki enu bukere tu yetzang, eri nunga iche tu yetzang nere, God maimu a auroka buk nanik edage. Tu schewangamazing be yure iguke Lord gake I buk. Christ enbuigage yure enu yak gake, yure ya I dokanut dope iknabaile. God ya more kasa a buigatazak yau a elata kru Satan trauasoi yabai. Iknabaile God wina sere dong nazauya atai God ya a maimu dabut dok wudong bing.

Nicodemus zenamingapu bena sere kasa: waku be yure eseru ezhi, eri buk yure kokmamu bra kru, more wuluyak eri guning nang kasa yure schewangama bra; etane Jesus biak I tepu ewarbanang. More atai sebe dapu Jesus ya I buk: “Iknabaile sere dauya a buk torona be a indu dok kru.” More atai Jesus ya God eseru arangapu I pana yak tu magoi buk Nicodemus schewangama tu mabutaik. Sere kasa Christ ya ina emiaponda atai, eri be kru Satan eseru zene ina bona, ina ewarma be kru tamboro eri be tu yetzing ena.

God akwai ya, Christ winung ya ezhi tamboro eri be tu yetzing embuiganing kapung enu yak i teseru dokanut dope tu zemiapondaik I nurumba dope nere. Sere kasa God ezhi ina koneka iche more be [13] ’zhi buk “Achike Yure biak da buk I ezhi.” Christ biak achike a buigata dope Christ ya Satan akre a mata namaik.

Daniel ya tu panataning akwai enepu atai, Daniel schewangamapu. Sere kasa yure enapu dapu Daniel ya: “Wi akwaru tedetedemapu kru, eri be wi eseru zenepu u bona.” Atumbra yure tu maigaik. Daniel kasa ina zemiaponda atai eri nurumba dok wudong ina ya, Jesus eseru buk tu dakwargaik kru. More atai ina ena dok wudong borik be God waki trauasoi tu dokanutse.

Sere kasa Paul saurogapu: Moro yure ezhipu law bra ‘zhi yau, etane commandment yebupu atai yure matapu. Kapung moro tu yetzing God law ituya bra I ezhi, more be ‘zhi buk waku be I teseru ezhi I bona. Etane God law dazyau atai, tu dokanutse nere, eri be kru I teseru zembuiga I tenu yak. Paul ya God law dokanugapu atai tu magoi buk I schewangamapu. More kasa sere atai kapung ya God commandments dokanage atai tu magoi buk I schewangama Paul schewangamapu kasa.

God enu yau esekaishare sin ezhi bing. Torona kapung magoi ezhi tu domba magoi indai, torona etane tu domba magoi yokwoik, etane tamboro sin be tu yetzing ezhi God iwarma kru. Kapung nanik kasa God ezhi bing; tamboro ituning be God ezhi. Tu taribazing be kapung ezhi atai eri I teseru dauong ina, more buk I panama iche tu yetzing ina. Etane krerere tu domba emaming winai tu dakwargazing, tu domba buk eri be tu yetsing embude ina ya. Sere kasa God eseru ezhi bing; tamboro sin ezhi I tewarma be, tamborong eri eseru I nungak dauong God. Torona kapung tu magoi itusauya atai I schewangama kru; tauare puremam buk I kokmamu God buk. Etane torona morona eri be tu eseru itusauya etane I schewangama bra, more wuluyak God buk tu enu diliya bra kru. Jesus nurumbazak krerere ya.

Krerere publican be tu yetsinz nanik puremapu God buk sere kasa: God, yure eri gubu buk tu yetzing, buk zindumagake. Eri be tu bona krerere ezhipu. Ere be I domba yamak bona I ezhipu nere. I schewangamapu kru, eri nungapai I ezhipu more be ‘zhi buk u buk zindumaga God, dapuya. God Holy Akwaru iche krerere ezhipu. Etane Pharisee epuremapu eri be. Waku be tu yetzing pure, dapuya, eri guning bing krerere publican kasa, tithe diling yure tamboro yure eseru ezhi waku be. God Akwaru bra ‘zhipu krerere biau, more wuluyak waki yure dapuya. God ya I maimu sanumapu bing.

Eri be a eseru itusauya atai inge bra a zegungage God buk tu puremaik, Jesus ya A buigata dope more yabai. Etane tukang gong more tu inariknunzang Christ biak achipai bra tuk ezhi. A iware eri nun- [14] gauya bek a bona? Krerere ikring be tu yetzing ena aimudung be bek? Kaikushi ya tu eseru nunga boging benai? More dong ya tu eseru dong nunga atai, more atai a iware a magoi be tu yetzing nungauya. God wina reking zebuigatang ezhi. Putum buk tu yetse bra eke, a iware ere gubauya boging bra; More kasa a etane Christ biak itega more atai krerere ya a buigata dok wudong. Jesus reking ezhi ina Wabu.

Etane tu zingutaik bra eke: tu zindumazing be God etane, tu zitningazing be nere, Krerere I maimu dabude buk tu yetzing God ya I buigata bra kru. Torona kapung moro tu zenamingazing sere kasa: God ya tu unkonekapu matanage bra, tu zindumazing be I ezhi, etane, a enu idiga krusuk buk dauya yure ya. Jesus Ezhipu God Mu-mu be tu yetzing. Tamboro ituning, tamboro konekaning napu, etane ina magoi anamupu tu bona atai I matapu. More indaino ina, Jesus warai tu yetzing bing mata tu magoi gung nunga ina bra ‘zhi yau. Sere kasa sin ezhi buk Christ yebupu ina buigatazena, more wuluyak anek ya Christ nurumba atai tu magoi buk I mata dok wudong. Ina magoi ya Christ eimerumbapu more kasa ina eimerumba dok wudong nere ina mata tebose.

Sebe dauong torona kapung: Komoro God poitoro yure dauong nang kaishare yure ezhi, komoro kokmamu u kaishare. Etane krerere magoi ya waku be amure gubu bing, eri buk nere a kokmamu yau. More kasa Jesus eseru ezhipu bek? Eri be nanik a domba magoi enzauya etane a eseru eri be nere tu yetzing aburauya. Ituikma eri nunguaya bra more wuluyak eri be kru God bona a eseru ezhi. Waki ituikma waki engupai amure ezhi, a domba gupai a ezhi eri gubauya wabu be. Sere ezhi God iwarma kru.

More tu gutse bra eke; sere ezikere eri be tu yetzing nunga gake, Jesus wina a merundai tu boze. Sere kasa tu yetse tukangong kapung matapu. I u weiu gong ituning bing ina. More kasa a sauroga krot dau a mata namu more kasa ezhikma urwaik yak a ewomu. Urwaik yauong ya pata itu bra, tuk schewangama boging bra, more waluyak eri gubuikma anek mata atai, more tu bo tu magoi buk tu schewangama dok wudong bing kre. I matazak ezhi tauarere more kasa tu kokman dong be. Marare eri gubauya etane, more mararong ezhi eri be God bona a maiganing. Eri indai ina ena bra ‘zhi yau eri ya ina matanut dok wudong. Jesus ya reking a leba a merundai ke eri indai a ena tu mabutaik.

Adam bogong zenamingapu sere kasa: marare God maimu kerebude ina ya tugaik, etane more mararong nanik ya, eri ya kapung mata- [15] mage sere te bose mabutazak ezhi. God maimu kerabudepu Adam bogong ya, sere te bose more tamukazak ezhi ina I bianzang be tu yetzang bona. Tukang gong mata dok wudong sere winai, tukang gong matazak ezhi sere winai nere. Mararong ya I mabutazak. Sin ya nung matanuzak, sin ya heaven manimbapu; etane Jesus yebupu more mokazena. Jesus abure gake, eri be kru sin ezhi matanening kru.

Eri gubu ina ya atai, ina anukma more ya, puk bra ina gubu more ya nere. Ina merundai mokaning be nere more ezhi, Satan emia yak ina tamuka dope, more kasa ina kokmamu yau God Holy akwaru ya ina buigata boging bra kru.

Tukang gong kokmamu abune da buk, sere to bo eri nunga dong yure tugaik tuk maimu ezhi, etane more bang gong sumina God buk. Satan domba be tuk kokmamu. Sere kasa inge anek kapung kokmamu atai, I magoi ina dok wudong I tendai kru, more tu bo tu eknonga bra. Jesus nurumbazak tuk ya ezhi. Sere kasa sin ezhi: ina enu taribaning Jesus eseru dokanage ina ya namaik. Bible sauroga sere kasa: eri be kru sin ezhi arombukaning kru. Sin ya a arumbutzak be I ezhi yau, nai be tu ezhi dong amure?

Christ kokmamu ina enubukere, sin yabai ina buigata iche, etane iche bra ina ezhi yau Christ ya ina buigata boging bra kru. Tauarere eri gubu buk ina kokmamu yau Christ tu dabutse, nai be Christ ya ina moka magoi yabai. Tiware waku be tu yetzing matanage ina ya more atai. Christ God Mu-mu be tu yetzing nurumbazak ina ya ezhi. Sere atai reku Jesus aburegake awanabaile ituya bra a ezhi. Sere be Jesus aburepai a ezhi, achike I biak, more atai Krerere ya a buigata kru.

Kapung ya a emuk ene, etane God ya a akwaru ene. More akwaru puk bra tu yetzing, maing dabuning be tu yetzing nere, ezhi sin iwanok. Jesus ezhi tamboro ina eseru ituning. Tamboro ina zenaminga nanik ina ekodakma nanik, tamboro ening be Jesus ezhi. More wuluyak I tekari buk sere dong aga, Christ ya I inukma dope ina boi. David epuremapu sere kasa: “Yure inge God, yure ituge, wi akwaru inge, u zenamimga ituge, eri kokmamu namaik yure biak.” More tu be yure aga tauarrere a kokman dok biak.

Sere tugaik purmagake: “Aminak akwaru I koneka yure yau God,” iknabailung wi eseru guning. Iknabailung I teseru be eke, meunda be God maimu buk tu tachise a mata namaik. God wina reking sere borauya anek kapung ya A leba bra sere dong ke God ezhi more dong ezak, Krerere reking ezhi I dining be iche tu yetzang enak.

God maimu buk zenubagake tu puremaik. Morong wina God law [16] itu dok wudong amure ya. Jesus trauasoi nere itu dok wudong amure ya. Sere dong sanuma bra a ezhi yau a mata dok wudong. Sin embuiganing be God maimu ezhi eri be I zen dope kapung enu yau. Tu maimu yau God ya ina aurogazak ezhi, Bible yau nanik. More maimu tu dabutse bra eke.

Eri be kru a magoi etane, God biak achike tu zenamingaik bra Jesus aburegake. Eri be tu yetzang moka buk eri yabai Christ yebupu. Ina ya God ikningazak bing, etane God ya ina ikningazak reku. Waki kru, itu indaino kru more. God ezhi Christ akre tamborong gong ikama buk tu biak. Tu munga yamak yak zikninga pai I kokmamu. Ina kaibuna dong sere nung bo zinduma ina buk nanik indaino God zinduma ina buk. Ina kaibuna dong ya ina ikninga indai kru God ya ina ikningazak ezhi. More kasa God ya ina ikningazak ezhi kru, more be ‘zhi buk I maimu yauare kokmampai ina I yebu te boze.

A inakazena Satan yetsak atai, eri be kru amure ezhi buk God ya a sanuma bra tugaik, a Wabu buk a enu idiga, I maimu I enumapu buk zenamingake. Sere ya a buigata dok wudong, Jesus eseru buk a enuba dok wudong nere. Tu magoi genang yure etane gake Satan buk, Jesus yebupu u magoi mokazena. Sere kasa Jesus ya Simon aurokapu. Asare kapung ya tu eburu dong omapuya. Tekina ya I omapu marare, etane I weschiyagong ya I omapu ekebe, etane tuk aburu saurogapu tuk buk taua more ezhi tugaik. Wi ekmage dauya bra a buk nagong. Anek eborikmapu kru, krerere marare I omapuya nanik, krerere ekebe I omapu ekade? Sebe dapu Simon ya: krerere ekebe I omapu nanik borikmapu kru u bona. Ina ezhi ekebe eri guning nang be, etane Christ matapu ina magoi mokaning be. Krerere reking aburazak ina ya atai God ya ina buigata. Komoro ekebe kru tu magoi etane Jesus ya tuk buigatapu nanik ya Jesus ikninga dok wudong kru. I abong biau tuk vet dok wudong seringang buk I waki eseru ikamaikma. God trauasoi dokanega kru ina ezhi yau, ina ya eri be kru sin ezhi tu dok wudong. More atai Jesus buk ina borikma dok wudong kru, I buk kru ina tachi dok wudong nere. [17]

Magoi Ikama Ina Ya

“Krerere tu magoi onaning, waki bo dok wudong bing kre: etane anek ya tu magoi ikama atai, I nungaikma, krerere buk God zinduma dok wudong.”

Sere ezhi enaminganing bing; eri nungapai ina ezhi yau God buk ina epurema, more atai iknabaile ina epurema yau God ya ina leba dok wudong ina merundai ke magoi eseru nurumba dope ina ya. Ekebe trauaso Iguke, a twarikmagake nere, more atai A magoi moka dok wudong Yure, dazak God ya bing. U panayak tu ikamaik, more tu bo tu nungaik, dazak God ya.

James ya sere kasa sere ikamapu, A magoi gong ikama God pana yak; Krerere reking zinduma dok wudong amure buk. Eri be a domba manibauya atai, I tekari buk itega, sere gake I buk: Yure schewangama sere amure manimbazauya buk sere tu bo a manimba dok wudong bing yure. More atai God maimu aburening be a domba ezhi yau, a buk I sakrota dok wudong bing. More tu bo God pana yak sere ikamage, God enkonekapu manimbapauya buk. Sere kasa tu eseru dong gutzak ina ya atai, Krerere ina Wabu be tu yetzing ya ina buigata dok wudong kru eri tu mokaik ina biabai. [18]

Komoro God pana yak tu magoi ikamaning bing nanik, I maimu yauare bra tuk ezhi. Ina schewangama bra ‘zhi yau, eri be ina bom magoi inazak bra ‘zhi yau nere, God buk ina epurama bra u magoi gong ikamaikma bra nere, God wina ina napozak bra kru ezhi. Etane iknabaile ina schewangama atai, God buk puremaikma, ina magpi ikamaikma nere, more atai reking God zinduma dok wudong ina buk. Sebe dapu David ya: “God ezhi aku be komoro tu schewangamazang kru biau; tuk buigataikma nere.”

Ererere eri gutzak ina ya atai, morere ikamaga God pana yak iknabaile schewangamaikma. More kasa eke: a magoi gong tu onanze bra kru. Eri be tu sanumaik bra kru. More atai God ya a koneka dok wudong kru; eri ya a matanage bing more kasa a eseru gutsauya atai.

Samuel God Prophet be tu yetzing ezhipu atai, Israel yamak tanukmapu God biabai; God enapu tuk wamra, God eseru buk zenamingang buk tuk kokmamupu bing. God ya ina buigata tugaik tuk maimu ezhipu bing nere. Krerere ekebe tu yetzing tamboro nung Eburu be tu yetzing yabai tuk emokapu torong gong eseru buk tu tachik, etane more tu bo tuk zemiapondapu, God enapu tuk enu yak. More atai tu puremaik sebe dapu tuk ya God buk: eri be ina magoi dong bikitzak ina ya, ina eburu ke ina lebaga dazak ina ya buk. God zane ezhipu tuk Eburu kru etane tu warai nagong iche tuk ezhipu tu eberu dong be. More kasa God sakropapu tuk ya, tanki tugaik God buk tu maimu gong tu gutse bra.

Iknabaile schewangamaikma bra, a magoi ikamauya God pana yak atai, God ya a buigata dok wudong. Iknabaile kru eri nurmbapai eribe a bona tu gutse. Tamboro God iwarma be tu yetzing tu nungaik. More atai iknabailung be God enu yau a zen dok wudong. Sere dazak God ya ina buk: Egurgage, gurgazak be tu enaik; tamboro eri inukmaga nere, more eri be Yure enu yau tu zening nanik, waki gubu buk a zenubaga, a domba tu buigataik, biabaino dong tu buigataik nere. A domba robmazauya be I ezhi yau nere, more I robmapauya nanik tu napoik I teinak. Waku tu kokmanaze eri gubu buk bra. More atai reking a kokman dok wudong. Pata weiu yetse bozak atai a mata dok wudong bing. Ser kasa Paul saurogapu sere dong buk tu domba dong pana yak: “a schewangamapu gong God maimu yauare. More atai pukinak be a enapu gorgazak be a enapu gong nere, iknabaile eri inukmazak a yanagong. Sere dong gutzauya nagong atai waku be a ezhi gong.”

Sin ya ina anuk mazak atai, puk bra ina ena, eri itu ina ya bing. Waku be ina bona eri trauasoi zene. More kasa ezhikma, Holy Akwaru [19] abure ina ya bra ‘zhi yau, tigunang kasa ina kokmamu tu magoi gong tu tuik bra kru. Kasi be ina schewangama nere, tu magoi gong wabuta ina ya nere, krerere bona ina wabuta nere.

Adam, Eve nere endanapu more tu apoputzing bing yei eberu buk tu bo tuk schewangamapu kru, tuk yebiedapu nere. Ere tugaik sere wabuta dong ina tugaik tuk zenamingapu, Ere da dong ina God buk ina mata namaik tugaik tuk zenamingapu nere. Ere be ‘zhi buk sere eri gutzauya dapu God ya tuk buk atai, sebe dapu Adam ya: “Sere urichan, an dilipu nanik ya, u lebapu more yei eberu ke, more atai yure endanapu.” Sebe dapu Eve ya God buk: agei ya wi enakapu, more wuluyak yure endanapu. An dilipu dapu Adam ya nanik God buk ezhipu eri be kru. Ere be ‘zhi buk sere urichan dilipu amure ya yure biak yure anukmaning be? dauong be Adam maimu ezhipu. Ere be ‘zhi buk Agei konekapauya yure anukmanung be? dauong be Eve maimu ezhipu. More kasa God nimapu Adam bogong ya, tu magoi gong wabuta iche tuk ezhipu. More kasa sere atai Adam biangzang ya tu magoi gong wabuta nere. Sere dong ezhi Satan trauasoi, Holy Akwaru trauasoi bing. Iknabaile schewangamang atai, tu magoi gong enbuiga ina ya. More kasa bra ina ezhi yau kasi be ina sauroga God pana yak. Publican ezhipu kasa reku apai ina, sere kasa God buk tu puremaik: God, yure eri guning buk zinduma gake. Anekin purema sere kasa atai God ya I buigata dok wudong, Jesus purema dok wudong I bona nere.

Sere kasa Bible ya schewangamang ikamazak ezhi. Tu wabutaik bra kru. Paul ya tu magoi wabutapu brazhipu, ekebe kru yure magoi ezhi dapuya nanik. I saurogapu sere kasa: Tukangong God poitoro dong kodakmaning napu yure, anek ya tuk matanagupu atai yure borikmapu nere, God poitoro dong eimerumbaning napu yure eri be kru. Tuk katumbapu yure ya pata kaishare. More kasa Paul ya tu magoi dong embuigapu. More tu bo sere dapu Paul ya nere: Christ yebupu sere nung bona eri guning nang mokazena eri yabai, yure nanik ezhi eri guning nang eberu be, eri be kru wi eseru ezhi. God zindumapu Paul buk bek?

Krerere tu karanzing, iknabaile schewangamaikma, krerere ya God ya ina ikninga itu dok wudong. Jesus matapu krusuk bo nanik dokanut wudong nere krerere ya. God pana yak iknabaile I munga yamak zikama atai, tamboro tu magoi tu ikamaik, God ya tuk buigata dok wudong kru. I Menugazak ezhi sere kasa Bible yau: “Tu magoi gong ikama ina ya atai, waku be I ezhi, ina magoi mokaning be, ina gorganing be tamboro eri yabai.” [20]

Holy Be Tu Enaik

God saurogapu sere kasa: “Yure warimba dok wudong amure ya, yure bo dok wudong amure ya nere, tamboro a akwaru ke yure warimbazauya atai.”

Tamboro a akwaru idiga God enak. Tamboro wi akwaru dong dizak ina ya bra atai God enak, God kasa ina ena dok wudong bing. Ina eseru ezhi eri be, God winung bing. Sere kasa Holy Akwaru ya ina magoi ikamazak ezhi: “tuk matazak ezhi eri gubu buk sin gubu buk nere takroke tamboro ipai ezhi, panape bra tuk ewang ezhi nere, waku be bra kru.” Sere kasa tu iwanok be Satan ya ina achizak ezhi. God ezhi ina ibita iche, ina tu mokaik more yabai. Etane tamboro ina awkaru dizak ina ya bra ‘zhi yau God ya ina moka boging bra kru.Ingebra sere gubu ina ya boging bra, eri be zane ina ezhi, etane sere gubu ina ya bra ‘zhi yau Holy be ina ena bra kru. Tu puremaik kru ingire God buk reking ezhi sere mabutaning.

Satan ya ikamazak nanik kasa God eseru ezhi bing. Panamaning be God eseru ezhi. Sere dazak God ya “sere atai achike, wi aurogage.” Etane ina ya I sanuma bra ‘zhi yau tiware ina ezhi. More atai God ya ina sanuma bra nere. More kasa God eseru ezhi. Tu enonekapu nanik Kapung be tu yetzing, gupai God ezhi waku be kru, panape ekebe nere. Tu zindumaik ina blessma iche God ezhi. Ina enu yak tamboro sere dong enbuiganing God ina ya I abure dope waku tu enaik. Wi enak a akwaru idiga dazak God ya; yure ya I gut dope waku be kru. Etane a iwanok be achike dazauya. A iwarma be ezhikma achike dazak bing. More wuluyak God buk ina dakwargazak atai God ya ina nurumba dok wudong bing.

Tamboro ina akwaru dizak ina ya God enak atai, tamboro God iwarma be tu yetzing nunga ina ya. More be ‘zhi buk Jesus saurogapu sere kasa: “Anekin amiamoro nanik ya tamboro nungazak bra ‘zhi yau, Yure poitoro bo I ena bra.” Tamboro God biabai anukmaning nanik tu nungaik. Prata buk dakwargang nanik ezhi Satan ya ina arumbut dok I ke kru. Torona ezhi ekebe tu enaik iche, more buk tuk dakwarga, torona ezhi emianipe. Sere dong inukmagapai. I buke be ina ya tu akwaru dili bogong bra God enak, nung bong eseru yau iladui etane. More kasa ina ezhi yau God munga be ina ena bra kru. Torong gong more sere kasa tu yetzang: God poitoro be tu egubu, tamboro tu akwaru dilikma bra God enak. Komoro ya Christ eseru dokanuga bra. Tiware God maimu yauare tu egubu, etane tuk zinguta kru. Christ [21] kokmamu biau wana atai ekebe akwaru wana dakwarga I buk; more atai tiware ina egubu bra kru. Christ ikninga ina ya atai, tamboro I trauasoi buk ina tachi ingebra. Marare I taruasoi gubu ina ya bing tu dakak wargaik tamboro I maimu be tu yetzing yauare kru ina kokmamu. More kasa Christ ikninga ina ya bra ‘zhi yau kasibe ina eseru ezhi ingutaning be. Maing be reking I ezhi.

A enu indai bek sere dong ezhi? Tamboro dipai bra a ezhi Christ enak? A zenaminga gake, sere tugaik: ere ke Christ ya yure lebazak ezhi? God Mu-mu ya tamboro dizak ezhi wi enak nagong. Ina ikningapuya nanik, ina winai I twarimapu nanik nere ina buigataning be. More be etane ina ya I sanuma bra bek? Ina kokmamu kaishare nanik ina blessmazak Krerere ya. Ina indaino I teseru ezhi waku be kru. Krusuk bo I matapu nanik buk tu enu gong dizak ina ya atai, I nurumbaikma ina ya I ene bek? Jesus kodakmapu ina winai nanik etane Jesus winai kokdakmapai bra ina ezhi bek? Ere tiware tu gutzing nungapai bra ina ya bek?

Torong gong zenaminga sere kasa: ere dope yure twarikma tu schewangamaik. Ere be ‘zhi buk sere kasa wi etane God ya u samuma bra ‘zhi. Christ inge dauya tuk buk. Tu magoi ke bra I ezhipu, more indai heaven Eburu be I ezhipu; etane ina winai sin anumapuya tu bona. Eri dong domba be tuk ya I gubupu, tamboro ina magoi anumapuya tu bona.

Etane ere nunga ina ya? Ina eri sin umatanagapu akwaru, Jesus ya I gorga dope, Jesus ya I moka dope eri yabai. Etane torong gong ezhi sere nungapai bra. Sere buk yure yebiede kru.

Waku be a gubu buk tu yetzing I nungak dauong bing God. Tamboro ina koneka iche God kokmamu. Tauare sere ezhi I tenu yau: ina buigata iche. More indaino moro Jesus engubupu tu munga yamak leba dok I ke. Sere nung bo ina ikning be tu yetzing indaino kru more dong Christ engubupu tu maimu yauare tu kokmamzang iwanok be ezhi. Sere I dokanut gake dauya komoro tu etemutzang buk: Jesus matapu a winai. Tiware torong gong mata, God maimu kerebude tuk ya atai. God maimu yauare bra ina ezhi yau iknabaile ina borikma bra kru. More eri asanta ukmate a matang be

Tu munga twarikma atai God borikma bra. Tamboro heaven bo tu yetzang ezhi nung bong borikma iche. Anek ewangama buk tu yetzing bing ina Kaibuna heaven winung. More eri be a gubu buk tu yetzing nungage reku dauong God. More dong ezhi a kodakmaning be, a ingutaning be nere. Ina Wabu ezhi ina iche, eri be ina etane, atumbra [22] ina etane nere; more atai ina magoi gorga dok wudong Krerere ya. More atai ina leba dok wudong Krerere ya eminak akwaru ke, I trauasoi buk ina borikma dope. More eri be tu yetzing reking I nungaga dazak Jesus ya, Yure ya a kokmanut dope Yure biau borik be. More gutzak ina ya atai Holy be ina ena.

Torong gong zenaminga sere kasa; nai be God enak wi akwaru dili yure ya tugaik. A akwaru dipai God enak a ezhi etane atumbra a ezhi, sin ezhi a indai, zenamingang buk a kokmamu nere, a eseru dong ya a wakatzak ezhi nere. Sere gut dong yure dauya, etane I gubauya bra. A iware sere indai a ena bra kru. God ya a nurumba tugaik a zenaminga nere, etane more kasa tu inariknunze bra eke. Torona be a akwaru gubauya boging bra, etane God buk a dakwargazak atai God Holy Akwaru ya Torona be a gut dok wudong: more atai Jesus buk reking zenamingang buk a kokman dok wudong I maimu aburaikma, I trauasoi gubuikma nere.

Waku be Holy be enapai yure dauya etana, Jesus maimu aburaikma bra a zibuigata bra kru. Tukangong mata dok wudong waki be apai yure dazak tuk ya etane. Iknabaile God enak tu akwaru gong dizak tuk ya bra. Iknabaile Jesus poitoro be enapai tuk ezhi bing.

Etane God maimu yauare Jesus biak a tezak atai, tanboro a akwaru tu dize I teinak, torona be kru e ena dok wudong. Christ enak tamboro a akwaru dizauya atai, merunda be tu yetzing tamborong indaino akre a ena. More atai panape God ya a gut dok wudong, a tama bra waki yabai tu mabutaik. More kasa tu yetse, eminak be a ena dok wudong, iknabaile God aburening be. [23]

Iknabaile Abure, I Buk Tachi Nere

Holy Akwaru ya a emipondazak atai, more atai eribe sin ezhi itubudauya, merunda be nere sin ezhi God sakropaning be itubadauya nere. A iwarma be I ena nere. God biabai a anukmaning be I epude tugaik a zemiaponda. Sin ya a arombutzak nere dokanut dok wudong amure ya. More atai I biabai moka iche tu ezhi dong amure etane sere nere dokanut dok wudong amure ya: a iware a emoka bra kru. A schewangamagabu ingebra gorgazak be enapai etane, nai be yure ya sere borauya tugaik a zenaminga dok wudong.

God buk zibita iche a ezhi waku a akwaru tu gutse. Prata ya more dong ekma bra kru, pukinak be tu yetze I borauya bra, tu zenamingaik I borauya bra nere, ere trauaso tu gutse I borauya bra etane, God ya a leba iche, tebit ke kra. Anungake da God ya, a iwanok be I gutzak Yure ya. Sere dauong God: “Schiweiu be a magoi etane, Yure ya I gorga dok wudong aimudong be tu maikgaik.” “Eminak akwaru ke a leba dok wudong Yure ya nere, eminak be I teseru a ina dok wudong.”

A magoi ikamazauya ezhi tamboro tu nungaik kru, more be ‘zhi buk I biak itega, a magoi gorga dope, eminak a akwaru ke a leba dope nere. More atai sere aburegake God maimu repu be I ezhi buk. Sere kasa tugaik Jesus ya kapung yamak enubapu sere nung bo I ezhipu atai. [24] Aburegake, more atai I borauya tugaik tuk enubapu. Parang buk tu yetzang ya I aburepu atai Jesus ya tuk ebitapu; tuk buigatapuya sere nung bo tu yetzang buk, tu zenzing bing buk tuk zemiaponda dope. Sere kasa kru krerere takrogenang buk dapu Jesus ya: I ibita atai: “Sere dokanut dope amure ya: Kapung Mu-mu ezhi nung bong gong magoi mokaning be. More tu bo a abong tu anunze a iwuk dak itega dapu Jesus ya krerere takrogenang buk.” Sere kasa nere John, Christ buk tu saurogapu atai, ya ikamapu: “sere dong menugazak ezhi, sere abure dope a yanogong, Jesus ezhi Christ, God Mu-mu be tu yetzing; I abure atai a kokman dok wudong Krerere wuluyak.”

Bible ya Jesus ya takrogenang ibitapu ikamapu nanik ezhi ina emiapondaning be ina ya I abure dope. Bethesda bo nanik takrogenang ezhipu, puk bra I pung enazak ezhipu, tiware tu tezing bra kru ezhipu, I domba ya I binimbapu. Zindumaning be I ezhipu, thirty kaishare weibia more kasa I kokmamupu, etane sebe dapu Jesus ya I buk: emutzage, a abong anungake, a sa gake nere. Krerere takrogenang zenamingapu bra kru Jesus reking aburepu ya more wuluyak ingebra tu zenamingaik bra I emutzagepu. Christ maimu aburepuya buk God ya merunda be I maigapu. God ya I dopamupu. More kasa Jesus trauasoi ezhi; aburegake dauong Kre more atai Yure ya a buigata dok wudong kru.

Jesus sauroga nanik: “Anek nazauya atai, a purema atai, aburegake, more atai God ya a leba dok wudong.” Sere nere da Jesus ya: God maimu yauare a puremage. God ezhi ina buigata iche ina tu borikmaik more wuluyak sere dong na ina ya I wina, I aburaikma nere ina ya I bora kru. More atai tenki gake God buk. God ya ina buigatazak Jesus wina ina egorga dope, waku law yauare tu enaik. More atai ina yebiede bra, ina schewangama bra nere. “More wuluyak Christ Jesus aburening nang, nung bong eseru sanumaikma bra nere, etane Holy Akwaru eseru yauare nere, mata dok wudong bing.”

More tu bo a iware a ezhi bing; a ekmagatzak ezhi, ere nung bong ya tiwanok ekma kasa bra, prata ke bra, . . . etane Christ waki munu ke, krere karineru mule munu ke a ekmazak ezhi. More kasa Holy Akwaru ya eminak akwaru ke ina leba, God abure ina ya atai. Mule tu induzing kasa a ena, God ya a ikninga nere tu mule be amure tu gutse.

Jesus enak a akwaru dili tu bo I biabai tu mokaik bra kru, esiawanabaile sebe gake reku: “Yure ezhi Christ iwanok; wi akwaru dizauya I teinak;” More atai A Akwaru ke yure leba Lord yure buigataikma, gake Jesus buk. I mule be a enazak nanik buk, tu aburaik, more kasa [25] I akre a kokmange nere. Peter saurogapu sere Kasa: “Christ Jesus aburazauya nanik kasa, kokmangake.”

Torona zenaminga sere kasa: abune yure zitu, tunambuk God enu yak yure ena, more atai yure blessma God ya; etane sere ezikere dazak God ya. God ya ina buigata bra ‘zhi yau, Christ Akwaru bra ina biau I ezhi atai, ina ya eri nurumba bra kru. Jesus ezhi ina eri guning nang, puk bra tu yetzang, panape bra tu yetzang nanik nere, yebu iche tu biak. More kasa a etane achike dauong Jesus. More atai teinak ina anamuya, ina tu ikningaik, ina ibitaya nere tamboro eri gorga ina boi nere.

Ser aile tukang gong ya I dokanutzak bra; tuk zenaminga Jesus kru ya yure kru buigata bra tugaik. God maimu aburezak tuk ya bra, etane sere kasa a ezhi yau reking a biugata dok wudong Jesus ya dazak itekari ya; zenamingang I nungak God tu kasimaik bra, more kasa eke dazak God ya bing. Tamborong iwanok be God ya sere gutzak ezhi. Christ wina a merundai ezhi, Christ wina God ya a buigata nere. Sere aburezauya atai God ya angel nut dok wudong a buigatazena eri be a matanening be tu yetzing yabai. Jesus matapu u winai nagong. Jesus kokamu tamboro eri be tu yetzing moka iche ina biabai, aimudong be ina ena dope. A kokmange dazak Jesus ya, tu mataik bra kru.

Ina domba nung bo tu yetzing ya ina gubu kasa, God ya ina gubu bing. God zinduma kru ina buk; God ya ina ikninga kru nere. God sauroga sere kasa: “Taua krerere eri guning ya eri nunga, tamboro eri be I zenaminga nanik nungaya: Lord winagaik tu napoik, more atai I buk Yure zinduma dok wudong; God winagaik tu yetse nere, more atai Yure ya a buigata kru.” “Yure ya a magoi iching kaburuk kasa tu yetzing moka dok wudong.”

“Tu matazang buk Yure borikma bra dazak God ya: more wuluyak elatage, a kokmamu ba.” Satan ezhi God waki maimu anukma iche. Tauarere I kokmamu kapung enu wabuta buk sere dong dokanage namaik. I maimu tu aburaik bra eke. Sere reku gake I buk: Jesus matapu yure kokman dope. Jesus ya yure ikninga kru, yure mata iche bra kru I ezhi. “Yure tu zindumazing kaibuna heaven bo tu yetzing moro, I maimu kerabuzauya etane, I tiwanok dong tu matanutse, yure emutzake sere, u Kaibuna biak yure ute, sede da dong yure I buk nere: Eri gutzak yure ya heaven iwarma be, Amure iwarma be nere, a mulc be bra tu enaik: yure iguke a poitoro dong an ekmaning nang nanik, kasa.” “I tekari ya ina panatazak sere kasa: one I etane, I kaibuna ya I enepu, I buk I zindumapu, ingebra I depu I tekari buk, I edubapuya, [26] I anda asukapuya nere.” More kasa God ezhi yure gubu iche gake Satan buk.

Etane sere ya marare God eseru ikamazauya; more indaino kru God ya tu munga ikninga iche. Jerimiah ya I ikamapu sere kasa: “Yure ya a ikningazak ekebe kru more be ‘zhi buk Yure ya a gizak ezhi a buk tu zindumaik kru.” Krerere eri gubu buk tu kaibuna biabai I kokmamupu nanik, I kaibuna dakwargapu I buk etane; God darkwarge ina buk; more wuluyak ina akwaru konekaya I winagaik ina napo dope. Sere kasa eri nunga iche tu yetzing gubu God ya.

Sere dong Bible ya I ikamapu nanik enzauya atai, a zenaminga benai? Kasi be sere ezhi nake dauya bek? Tu karanzing tu magoi buk, tu schewangamazing nere atumaning God ya tugaik a zenaminga bek? Kane, more tugaik tu zenamingaik bra kru! Sere kasa A Kaibuna heaven winung gutzauya atai, a iware a mata. Sin kru ezhi God iwarma kru, etane sin gubu buk tu yetzang ezhi I tining dong be kru. Tuk winai Christ matapu, tamboro eri nunga iche tuk ebuigata dope, more tu bo tauarere tuk kokman dope God pata yau. Ere nere moro sere God eseru be tu yetzing indai? Urichan ya tu wamra be tu mule gubu bek, tu umbakanagepu buk I zinduma bra bek? Awaik torona atai torona ya tu mule inukma, etane Yure wamra a ena dok wudong bing. Sere dazak God ya ina buk.

A enu idiga amimoro tu zenamingazang; moro Jesus kokmamu ina bona puremam buk. God buk tenki gake Jesus ke ina lebazauya buk, sere tugaik puremagake: yure emiaponda gake Jesus yure mata namaik. Holy Akwaru sauroga: achike sere atai tugaik. Achike, tamboro a akwaru nebuikma Jesus enak, Jesus ya a blessma dope. [27]

Jesus Poitoro Dong Eseru Ya Tuk Ikama

“Christ iwanok be anek kapung ezhi atai, eminak be I enazak ezhi: benarok tezak ezhi; abaninga, tamboro enazak ezhi eminak be.”

Christ saurogapu Nicodemas buk sere kasa: “Beseta yebu I tekma wina, I yebu zeda a pana yak, etane nai wina I yetzak itu bra a ezhi, nai wina I te itu bra a ezhi nere: more kasa komoro Holy Akwaru ke tuk induzak ezhi.” Beseta tu zenzing bra kasa, etane tu zedazing, tu tuzing nere, more kasa Kapung akwaru koneka God ya. I koneka krot dau anek ya I onamu bra, etane eminak be God warai be I ekoneka. Ekpana ezikma Holy Akwaru trauasoma dane, I trauasoi zena kru. God Akwaru ya eminak be kapung akwaru gutzak atai, krerere kapung eseru ya more embuiga dok wudong. Tiware eminak be tu akwaru gubu ina ya bra etane, tiware God wina ina ute bra etane, tiware Waki gubu ina ya bra nere, ina eseru ya God poitoro be ina ezhi embuiga dok wudong. Torona be ina trauasoi, ina maimu dong, tamboro ina eseru be tu yetzing ena. Benarok ina eseru be I ezhipu kasa I zen dok wudong bing. Torona atai ne reking waki gubu ina ya bing tauere waki gubu buk ina kokmamu.

Torona atai waku tu domba enu yau zempai kapung ezhi yau waki gubuya marare. Waku be marare tu eseru maigaya. Eri gubuikma, torona atai tu domba buk tu zindumazing torona kapung. More wuluyak nai be kru ina ya iknaibaile waku be ina enazak itu ina ya?

Anek inau ina akwaru ezhi? Anek buk tu zenamingazang ina? Anek buk ina sauroga nere? Anek ikninga ina ya, anek trauasoi gubu ina ya tu wak ke? Christ iwanok be ina ezhi yau, Krerere buk ina zenaminga. Tamboro wi iwanok dong gubuya I tiwanok be. I warai kru ena iche ina kokmamu, I maimu yauare tu eseru dong maiga ina ya.

Komoro eminak be Jesus iwanok be tuk enazak, ebeda Holy Akwaru eseru yau, tuk zikninga, borik be tuk kokmamu, ingebra tuk sakrota bing, waku be tunumbuk tu domba panama tuk ya, God abure tuk ya, ekebe tuk egubu bing, waku be iknailung be tuk eseru ena. Benarok tu eseru dong bona tuk napo bra, etane God Mu-mu ekmapu dau tuk tachi kru. More eri tuk itning be I ezhipu nanik ena dok wudong tuk iwarma be. Tu domba indaino kru tuk egubu bing, tu domba konekaning be reku tuk ena. Krerere tauare tu taribazing ya more nunga, krerere eri kru Iteseru be tu yetzing ya more nunga waku tu enaik. [28] Tamboro nung bong gong eri trauasoi nunga tuk ya nere. Christ poitoro be tu yetzing dakwarga bra pong buk, waku be tu akwaru gong ena iche tu ezhi reku, more gubu tuk ya tu pong gong be.

Torona be ina eseru enazak bra ‘zhi yau eri nungazak ina ya bing. A domba robmazauya atai etane I teinak I robmayauya I ke nanik napozauya atai, A magoi gong ikamazauya atai, a domba ikningauya atai nere, more atai iknabaile matang yabai A emokazak ezhi tu kokman dong be.

Eribe ezikma Christ biak ina yetzak atai, Christ ya ina buigatazauya atai nere, iknabaile kru zikningang buk ina tachi. Ina indai ina truasoi ena bra nere; kodakmaning be bra Christ trauasoi ezhi buk. Ina eborima I trauasoi buk, tamboro eri nunga ina ya tu borikmaik. A ekma ewarba be I zenepu nanik ena dok wudong akwa be. Christ akwai ya I gut dok wudong more kasa.

Christ poitoro dong ya Christ eseru dong embuiga. Christ nanik borikmapu God trauasoi buk God ikningapuya, God trauasoi gubupuya iknaile kru, more kru ezhipu Jesus eseru. Tauare tu zikningazing be I kokmamupu. “God winung zikningang ezhi. Krerere Jesus maimu aburening bing ya I embuiga bra. Christ iwanok be ina ezhi atai reking more embuiga ina ya.” Ina zikninga, Christ ya ina ikningapu buk. More kasa eminak be I enazak gong eseru ezhi. Tamboro I trauasoi, I zenaminga nanik nere ena waku dong be kru, Christ ezipu kasa. More atai tu zikningazing be I ezhi buk, borik be, waku be kru tu domba gubu krerere ya.

Asarung moro God nunga be tu yetzing anukmaning. Tekina ezhi tiware egubu iche, tiware tu eseru dong ya waku be God enu yak tuk maiga. Krerere tiware holy be ena iche zinguta kru. Christ bra etane eri reking gubu ina ya. Christ reking aburezak ina ya atai, holy be ina ena.

I weschiyagong ezhi eri kru nere sere kasa kapung zenaminga guning: Jesus poitoro be ina enazak buk God law yauare ina koman dok wudong bing; Christ ya ina buigatazak buk God maimu yauare ina trauasoma bra etane ina mata bra.

Etane sere kasa I ezhi, anek aburezak ina ya atai I maimu yauare ina ezhi, ina ya I itninga buk. God law ezhi God eseru embuiganing be kru. More wuluyak law ezhi heaven winung kokmanening be, nung winung kokmanening be nere. God Akwaru kasa ina akwaru enazak atai, God zikningang kokmamu ina biau atai, God law gubu ina ya bra bek? Zikningang bozak ina ya atai, eminak be God warai ina ena- [29] zak yau, God enikamapu yauare ina ezhi: “Yure ya Yure law be tu yetzing di dok wudong Yure ya tuk akwaru enak, tuk ewang yau Yure ya I menuga dok wudong.” More kasa God law menugazak ezhi ina ewang yak atai, ina trauasoi konekaya bra bek? Aburang ezhi zikningang eseru-iknabaile Christ poitoro be ina guning be I ezhi. More wuluyak Bible saurogapu sere kasa: Sere ezhi God ikninga ina ya ikamaning be, I commandments yauare ina kokmamu atai. “Krerere God ituning yure daikma, I commandments yauare I kokmamu bra, kasi be krerere ezhi, iknabailung bra Ibiau.” Aburang reking ya ina gubu Christ maimu yauare tu kokman dong gong be. I maimu yauare ina ezhi yau iknabaile ina ya I aburazak ezhi kru.

Trauaso ya eri yabai ina moka bing, God abure ina ya atai reking ina emoka eri be tu yetzing yabai. Tu ekmazing be bra God ya ina moka sin yabai, etane I abure ina ya atai I maimu yauare ina kokman dok. “Sere ituning amiamoro: I zembuigapu ina magoi moka dope, I biau sin bra ‘zhi nere.” Anekin kokmamu I biau atai eri gubuya bra; etane anekin eri guning be tu yetzing ezhi I ituning be bra kru, I enepuya bra nere. Sere ezhi iknabailung be embuiganing. Christ biau ina kokmamu atai, God ikninga ina ya atai, tamboro ina eseru dong ena God maimu yauare, God holy law I ikamapu yauare. “Mule yamak, tu zingutaik bra eke: krerere waki iknabailung be tu kokmanzing, ezhi waku be, Christ ezhipu waku be kasa.” God holy law abure buk ina kokmamu atai waku be God enu yau ina kokmamu. More atai reking.

Christ ya ina buigatazak buk God maimu yauare ina kokmamu bra dazauya atai, God sakropauya kru. God maimu aburazauya etane eri be a trauasoi kokmamu yau, matazak be a ezhi. Jesus saurogapu sere kasa: “A trauasoi gubu buk Yure borikma kru, Yure God, awaik, Amure law menugazak ezhi Yure ewang yau.” Heaven bo tu napo wabia sere nere dapu Jesus ya: “Yure kokmanzak Yure Kaibuna commandments yauare, yure kokmamu I tining be nere.” Sere dauong Bible ya: “I commandments abure ina ya atai, I poitoro be ina ezhi itu ina ya. . . . Krerere I biau tu kokmanzing yure dauong, komamupai I kokmamupu kasa. Christ twarikmapu ina winai buk, ina emiapondaning be, I tekmapu dau kokmamupai ina.”

I tebia ezhikere God ya I gutzak ezhi sere kasa, Adam wabia I ezhipu sere kasa, anekin kokmamu God maimu yauare atai, God aburezak krerere ya, etane anek kokmamu I maimu yauare bra God aburezaiya bra I ezhi. Sere kasa God ya I gubu brazhipu atai, borik be God munga enaikno bing. Sin eri be kapung twarikmaning kokmamupu ezhikno [30] tauarerere, etane more kasa God ya I gutzak buk sin mata dok wudong.

Adam tu tanukapu wabia ezhipu God maimu yauare kokmamu iche, etane I tanukmapu sin tu gutse. Adam magoi wuluyak ina akwaru tanukmazak ezhi, tiware ina ekoneka bra kru. Eri be ina ezhi buk, iknabaile God holy yauare ina kokmamu bra. Waki, God law ya ikamapu nanik bra ‘zhi ina biau. Etane Christ ya ina moka ekma konekapu. Eri anukmaning krot dau I kokmamupu, ina kokmamu more dong krot dau kasa, etane sin gubupu Bra Christ ya. I matapu u winai nagong, serebe sere da buk I ezhi, a magoi gong gorgapai Yure, waku be amure tu maigaik. I teinak a akwaru dizauya atai, a Wabu be Krerere tu gutse, more atai, eri guning napu amure etane Krerere wuluyak eri yabai a buigata dok wudong. Christ ya a wabuta more atai, God enu yau sin bra a zen dope.

More indaino Christ ya turona be a akwaru koneka. I kokmamu A biau amure ya I aburezauya buk nere. Sere kasa tauare kokmampai a ezhi. Sere kasa a kokmamu atai Krerere ya a gut dok wudong tu maimu aburening be. More atai sere da dong amure ya: U kokmamu nung bo ezhikma, God Mu-mu, wi ikninganing nanik, u winai I matapu nanik, maimu yauare. “Sebe dapu Jesus ya tu poitoro dong buk, amimoro sauroga bing nanik, a Kaibuna Akwaru a biau tu kokmanzing nanik sauroga reku.” Christ trauasoi kokmamu a biau atai, more atai more akwaru, more trauasoi nere gut dok wudong amure ya, God maimu aburaikma.

Sere kasa I ezhi buk ina tabra boging bra kru. Ekebe ina egubu boging bra kru nere. Christ bona reking ina zezita I maimu yauare tu kokmanze more wuluyak.

Aburang buk ina sauroga atai, sere dokanugapai ina. Torona aburang more ezhi sere kasa: God kokmamu kru merunda be kru, I maimu ezhi iknabailung be kru, sere dong kasima Satan I poitoro dong nere, boging bra kru. Bible sauroga sere kasa, “Satan amude dong more abure tu tedetedemaik.” God ezhi tamboro indai ituzak tuk ya buk, tuk inariknamu kru. Etane sere ezhi aburang bing. God maimu itu ina ya atai, aburaikma nere, I teinak wi akwaru gong kokmamu atai, I ikninga ina ya atai nere, more ezhi aburang kru. More ya ina akwaru gorga kru. More ya eminak be ina koneka God warai tu ena dong gong be. More akwaru eminak be bra I ezhi nanik God law abure bra kru. I abure dope I ezhi bing. Etane aburening be I enazak yau I borikma law buk, David kasa sebe deiya nere: “Yure ya Amure law ikninga kru! Wei nai tauare I buk yure zenaminga.” God law kokmamu ina biau, [31] nung bong gong eri eseru buk bra ina ezhi yau, holy akwaru eseru yau ina kokmamu yau nere.

More kapung tu yetzing sere kasa: Christ zindumazak ituzaya, iknabaile God mule be ena iche I ezhi, etane eri be tu akwaru ezhi ituzaya nere, more wuluyak I zenaminga sere kasa: iknabaile Holy Akwaru ya eminak be yure konekazak bek? Krerere buk sere dauya tu napoik bra eke. Eri be tu zenamingaik bra eke. Awaik Jesus biau tu zegungaik apai ina ezhi etane sere kasa tu schewangamaik apai bra ina, Jesus aburepai ina. A buigata dok wudong kru Yure, dazak Jesus ya, more buk tu borikmaik kokmampai ina. Satan ya a anukma etane, God ya a inukmazak bing, God ya a nungazak bing nere. Kane; Christ kokmamu God biau ina bona puremam buk. Sere dapu John ya, “Sere dong menugazak yure ya a inak, sin tu gutse bra eke. Etane kapung ya sin gubu atai, moro ina buigataning, God biau I ezhi, Jesus Christ waku be kru tu yetzing. A wanra Christ maimu tu gutse bra nere. Sere ezhi Christ maimu: U Kaibuna kru ya a ikningazak ezhi.” God ezhi tu biak a ena iche, more atai I holy Akwaru zen dope a biau. I teinak a akwaru dili amure ya atai, iknabailung be kru, Jesus yebu te bose a buigata buk I kokman dok wudong. Iknabaile kru puremagake; iknabaile aburegake nere. Tiware ina buigata bra ituning ina etane iknabaile ina Wabu ezhi ina buigata iche ituning nere ina. More wuluyak aburepai ina, iknabaile Jesus buk tu borikmaik.

Aku be Jesus biau a enazak atai, eri be kru a eseru zen dok wudong a bona. A enu gorgazak ezhi, more be ‘zhi buk a eseru zene Jesus eseru kasa bra. Sere ezhi Satan indai a ena ikamaning. Sere ezhi God Holy Akwaru ezhi eminak be a koneka buk ikamaning be.

Iknabaile Jesus ikninga ina ya bra ‘zhi yau eri be ina magoi zene bra ina bona, etane Eminak be Christ ya ina konekazak yau, ina borikma dok wudong I buk. Ina iwakri be kru Jesus ena more atai, etane eri be u magoi gong inazak bra u bona nagong, Christ Akwwaru dokanut ina ya bra ikamaning be I ezhi.

Tabrang buk ina kokmamu bra ‘zhi yau, iknabaile Jesus eseru dokanut dok wudong ina. Eri be tu eseru dong dokanutzak ina ya atai, ina yebu Jesus biak ina magoi moka dope Jesus ya. More kasa ina ezhi atai Christ zembuiga dok wudong ina buigataning be. Eri be tu eseru dong ituzak ina ya atai nere, God wina ina ute, I maimu dokanukapai ina ena, I teseru itu dope ina ya, waku be I kasa ina ena dope. [32]

Christ Kasa Schemokang

Eminak be ina akwaru ena nanik, God munga be ina tu gutse, ezhi mule indu kasa dauong Bible. Ere pume kapung ya kasa I ezhi nere. Christ biak ina enazak atai mule yamak eming tu induzing kasa ina ena, ina schemoka dope eke dong be tu enaik Jesus eseru yau. U ma yau ere punzak ina ya atai I ata tu ebeda dong. Isiah saurogapu sere kasa: Tuk yet dok wudong waki yei yamak kasa, Lord ya tuk punzak ezhi, I teseru embuiganing be. More kasa nung bo tu yetzing ya God tu tuzing bing eseru embuiga.

Pukinak be I etane, ituning kru be I etane, kapung ya morene anek koneka bra kru. God reking ya more gubu. More kasa eminak be ina enazak atai God wina I ezhi. Kauong wina anek kapung indu bra ‘zhi yau, Christ biau, Christ eseru yau I kokmamu boging bra.

More kasa schemokang Christ biau ezhi nere. God ya yei atanage, God ya I beda mabuta nere, ekedong be tu enaik, anaik eke schemoka nanik kasa, wabia aiko be I ebaka, more tu I schemoka, more tu bo aiko be nere I teberu ebaka tu schemoka dong eke dong be. Sere kasa Hosea God prophet be tu yetzing saurogapu Israel buk: “Anaik kasa tuk dopan dok wudong, chinak schemoka kasa tuk schemoka dok wudong.” Tiware yei yamak I terberu dong nere schemoka bra, God engubupu ke tuk schemoka. Tiware nere mule schemoka bra, kusang be tiware I ena bra. More kasa amure nere ena bra eminak be a iware. Yei yamak, mule nere, schemoka more dong I mokaning be I gutzak nanik tu anunze. More kasa Christ ezhi komoro I abure buk tu yetzang enu yau. Krerere ezhi tuk weiu, tuk weiu etane tuk wabu nere. Israel bona chilige edaku ezhipu kasa more kasa Jesus ezhi tu aburening nang bona. Opaning tuna kasa tuk bona I ezhi nere, moronang tuna be, God winung, heaven wina I tanuka nanik nung bong lebaning be tuk kokman dok ke.

I u waki Mu-mu ke God ya ina lebazak buk, tamboro ina arumbutzauya beseta te nung woi kasa. Tamboro I ke schemoka iche tu yetzing ya I bo dope, tuk schemoka dope Christ Jesus biau nere.

Yei ibiru elata wei wina kasa, wei ya I koneka dope, more kasa Jesus wina ina latapai heaven weiu ya ina weiuta dope, ina ena dope Christ ezhipu kasa nere.

Ina enuba iche Jesus ezhipu atai sere kasa I saurogapu: “Yure biau eke, Yure nere kokmamu a biau. Tiware yei pande ebeda bra, yei buke be bra I ezhi yau; more kasa Yure biau bra a ezhi yau a ebeda bra [33] nere. Yure bra ‘zhi yau ere gubu amure ya bing.” Yei panda kokmamu I biau kasa Christ biau kokmampai ina. More kasa bra ina kokmamu yau ina schemoka bra, ina beda bra nere. A biau Jesus bra ‘zhi yau morone a ezhi bing. A merundai eri namaik a buigataning bra ezhi. Krerere biau a kokmamu atai panape, merunda be a kokmamu. I wina a kokman dok I ke borauya atai, a aibuda bra, a ebeda bra bra nere. A kokman dok wudong yei tuna panda biau I punzak kasa.

More kasa torong gong zenaminga tiware yure ya eri nunga tugaik, etane Indai I ezhi. Tiware tu magoi gong nunga tuk ya bra kru. Jesus saurogapu: “Yure bra etane ere gubu a yanadong bra kru.” Ina schemoka nanik, ina borikma trauasoma nere, Jesus ya ina buigata bra ‘zhi yau ina ya I gubu bing. I buk eziawanabaile ina zenaminga yau, I biau yu yetse, more atai ina schemoka I maimu yauare. I tebia ezikere ina buigatapuya more kasa pata mata tebose ina buigata dok wudong Kre. I buk ina tachi ezikere, ina mata tebose I teseru buk ina kokmampai. David saurogapu sere kasa: Wi enu yau tauare God gutzak yure ya: u biau I kokmamu buk yure tamoka dok wudong bing.

Nai be sere gubu yure ya tugaik bra. Wabia aburepauya nanik kasa I ezhi. Sere dauong Bible ya: “Christ Jesus buk a eborikmapu nanik kasa tu aburaik more kasa I akre a kokmange.” “Krerere eri guning bing, aburening be I kokmamu.” God inak a akwaru dizauya ezhi, I tiwanok be. I maimu abure buk a kokman dope I poitoro be, Christ wuluyak sere kasa a buigatzak God ya ezhi iknailung be a bona. More tu aburaik Christ mule be a enazak ezhi, A lebapuya nanik kasa I lebazauya a akwaru ke. Tamboro idiga, a akwaru, a ewang nere I poitoro be tu enaik, more atai tamboro Christ wina tu yetzing nanik anamauya nere I tendak, merunda be a kokman dope I maimu yauare.

Awanagik a bakazak ezikere God biau utena dok. Puremage sere kasa, ‘Tamboro anunga Lord, a iwwanok be kru. Tamboro yure trauasoi dizak yure ya a enak. Yure enubage sere be a trauasoi buk u kokman dope. Yure biau eke, tamboro u trauasoi iguke a maimu yauare. Sere kasa eziawanabaile kokmampai. Tamboro u trauasoi tu dize God emia yak. More kasa eziawanabaile God enak a awaru gubauya atai, a ena dok wudong Christ eseru yak.

Eluidaning be Christ eseru ezhi, a borikma bra etane aburagake. A iware a egutzak bra, Christ bona a zizitazak ezhi. Hatumbra a ezhipu nanik merudanzeiya, puke bra a ezhipu nanik mokazak Christ ya, tu merundai ke nere a lebazeiya ezhi. More wuluyak Christ eseru reking enubukere apai a ezhi. Christ kokmamupu nanik kapung buk zindu- [34] man buk sere nung bo Eke be Christ egubupu bra nanik, waku holy be Christ ezhi nanik nere, zikningang be I teseru Christ kokmamupu nanik nere, more dong buk zenamingapai a ezhi. I ikninga ina ya atai, I teseru buk ina dakwarga atai, I bona ina zezitazak atai nere, ina ena I ezhi nanik kasa.

Sere dauong Jesus: “Yure biau eke.” Sere maimu ezhi eluidaning, merunda be guning nere. Sere nere da Christ ya, “Achike Yure biak .. . more atai Yure ya a eluidanut dok wudong.” Sere nere dapu David ya: “Lord biau eluidage, I tenu bukere a kokmange tu aburaik.” Isiah saurogapu sere kasa: “a ekmanimbra bra zhi yau, merunda be a kokmamu.” Tauarere tu trauasomaik bra a kokmange dazak bing Christ ya, tu poitoro wudong be a ikamazeiya: “Yure trauasoi anunge dazak Jesus ya, . . . more atai a eluidaning borauya.” Krerere tauare Christ bona zizitazak nanik komam dok wudong I trauasoi buk nere.

Torona buk zenamingang kokmanage ina ya atai, Christ, merunda be guning nanik buk ina zeneminga bra. More be ‘zhi buk Satan ezhi ina zenaminga iche torona dong buk, Christ biabai ina emoka dope. Nung bong gong eseru dong nanik karana guning, teimerumbaning nanik buk a zenaminga iche Satan ezhi Christ buk a zenaminga nanik. I maimu tu aburaik bra eke Tukang gong moro God iwanok be kokmampai tuk ezhi, etane sere dong ke Satan ya tuk enu lata Christ biabai. More kasa tu poitoro dong be tuk moka iche I ezhi. Moro kasa kokmampai bra ina Jesus biabai ina lataning be I ezhi buk. God inak a akwaru idiga God tu aburaik kru. Jesus buk senamiga gake Jesus buk tu saurotse nere Tamboro a mokaning dong tu inukmaik. Paul kasa sebe gake: Yure kokmamu etane yure bra ezhi, Christ kokmamu reku yure yau: “sere atai nung bo u kokmamu God Mu-mu abure buk, Krerere wi ikninganing napu, u winai I matapu nanik nere.” God biau eluida gake. More atai God ya a kokmanage kru. More kasa a kokmamu atai, eri indai a ena dok wudong Krerere ya a ikningazak buk.

Kapung be Christ enapu atai, zikningang ke ina arumbudapuya. Ina ya I nurumba atai reking more emoka. Tauare ina enake iche Satan kokmamu more manuba dope ina ya, Christ biabai ina tamoka dope nere. Ser aile pukinak be apai ina, tu trauasomaik, tu puremaik nere, anekin ya ina moka namaik torona poitoro be. Etane Jesus enubukere reku kokmampai ina. More atai Krerere ya ina buigata dok wudong. Jesus enubukere ina ezhi yau, wabutazak be ina kokmamu. Anek ya ina moka bra I temia yabai. Tauare wi enu gong yau Jesus [35] gutzak ina atai waki akwa be ina ena dok wudong God Holy Akwaru ke.

More kasa tu yetse benarok dong Jesus poitoro dong enapu tu Wabu gong kasa. Jesus maimu edapu komoro ya atai, I buk tuk dak wargapu. Tuk ya I warimbapu, tuk ya I borapu, tuk kokmamupu I akre nere. Auta dau tu ezhipu gong atai I akre tuk ezhipu, pororoi bo tu ezhipu gong atai nere I akre tuk ezhipu. God Holy iknailung buk tuk enuba buk I kokmamupu. I bona tuk zizitazak ezhipu, I poitoro be tu yetse, waki buk zenubam buk. Kapung yamak be tuk ezhipu eri guning nang napu. Sin ya tuk anukmapu ina anukmapu nanik kasa. Tu merundai gong iwa buk tuk ezhipu nere ina kasa, holy be tuk kokmanut dope ya.

John, Christ itning be tu yetzing, enapu tu Wabu warai, etane tiware more kasa I enapu bing Wabia tiware I egubupu, ekebe ena iche ‘zhipu, tu domba buk tu satrotazing be I ezhipu nere. Etane Jesus eseru dokanugapuya atai, I borikmapu kru; Jesus ikninga buk I tachipu. Eziawanabaile Christ buk I dakwargapu, tu eburu buk reking tu zenamingazing be I enapu. More eri dong tu eseru dong repu nungapuya Christ waki eseru buk tu tachise. Holy Akwaru ya eminak be John konekapu. Christ merundai ya torona be John maigapu. Sere kasa tu ikninganing nang guning be Jesus ezhi, God wina, heaven wina nere tuk aning be.

Heaven bo Christ inugupu atai, I akwaru kokmamupu tuk biau. Tuk borikmaning, tuk weiutaning be nere. Jesus, tuk akre I sarepu nanik, tuk aurokaning napu, tuk akre I epuremapu nanik nere, Krerere tuk akwaru borikmaning napu, tu inugu atai heaven yak Angel akre, saurogapu sere kasa: “Abaninga tauare Yure ezhi a akre nagong nung mata te bose.” Kapung be ezikma heaven bo I depu. God biau I kokmamu itupu tuk ya, tuk maifremu be remare, tuk Wabu be nere. Torona be I teseru enapu bra, nung bong gong tu twarikmazang enubukere remare I kokmamu itupu tuk ya. God biak I kommamu sere da buk: u ta, wi emia nere bogapu tuk ya nanik, u manu kwamupu tuk ya nanik nere, more dong ke Yure ya wi itning dong ekmazak. Heaven bo I depu tuk pata konekazena ituning be tuk ezhipu, tu yet dong tuk anunzena tu biak.

Tu amra gong atai, Christ inugupu tu bo, borik be God buk tuk puremapu Jesus ezik yau. Tu zegungaik tuk puremapu; sere dapu tuk ya, “Anek nazak a yanagong U Kaibuna wina, Yure ezik yau, Krerere ya a leba dok wudong. Sere te bose era nazak amiamoro ya bra Yure [36] ezik yau. Enagake, I bo dok wudong amiamoro ya, a eborikma dope.” Tu domba gong panamapu tuk ya tauarere sabe daikma, “Christ krerere I matapu nanik, awaik I emutzakapu nere, God biau I kokmamu engwonik wina, ina bona puremam buk.” Pentecost atai more Comforter, Holy Akwaru be tu yetzing, Christ unikamapu yebupu tuk biak. Christ saurogapu nanik: “A biau I kokman dok wudong” tugaik. Sere nere dapuya tuk buk nere: “Sere wuluyak Yure tekabu: U te bra ‘zhi yau, more Comforter yebu bra a biak nagong; etane Yure ute atai, Yure ya I nut dok wudong a ekare buk nagong.” More kasa Holy Akwaru wina tu kokmau gubupu Christ ya tu munga gong biak. Tuk biau I kokmamupu indai more ya I gubupu. I akwaru zenepu tuk biau akwa be merunda be nere, kapung yamak tu enamingaik. Jesus poitoro dong be Kapung yamak enu yau tuk zenepu.

Benarok tu poitoro dong gubupu Christ ya kasa, tu munga sere barok gong gubu iche I ezhi nere. Krusuk bo tu matapu wabia sere kasa tu poitoro dong amude be I apuremapu: “Pisamoro bona reking Yure epurema bra, komoro sere tu bo, pisamoro maimu wuluyak Yure abure buk tu yet dong gong bona Yure epurema nere.”

Ina bona, Jesus epuremapu, I yet dope I biau, tu Kaibuna biau I kokmamu kasa. Borikmaning kru sere! Sere dapu ina Wabu ya nere: “Tiware I Mu anek gubu bra:” “u Kaibuna Yure yau tu kokmanzing, Krerere ya more trauasoi dong gubu.” Ina akwaru yau Christ kokmamu atai, ina gut dok wudong Krerere ya tu eseru yauare kru. I trauasomapu kasa ina trauasoma dok wudong; I ezhipu kasa nere ina kokman dok wudong nere. More kasa ikningaikma, I biau ezhikma nere ina schemoka dok wudong Christ tamborong gong tebia kasa. [37]

Trauaso, Kokmamu Nere

God ezhi tamborong tebia, borikmaning weiutaning, kokmanening nere. Weiu ya nung weiuta kasa, tuna e baka kasa nere God ya tu muga yamak blessma. Kapung biau God kokmamu atai tu domba ikninga buk tuk kokman dok wudong.

Jesus borikmabudepu kapung yamak buigata buk tuk moka buk eri yabai nere. I etemiagapu bra, krusuk bo ina winai I matapu reku. More kasa tauare angel yamak kokmamu torong gong buigata buk. Sere buk tu borikmazang komoro. Eri guning nang I tanukmazak gong buigata buk angel yamak kokmamu. Ina indai holy be tuk etane ina buigata buk tuk kokmamu. More kasa ekedong be tu yetzang sere nung bo tu domba buigata bra kru. Christ Akwaru yau tamboro heaven winung gong kokmamu, borikmaikma. Sere kasa iknabailung Christ poitoro yamak kokmamu. Christ trauasoi repu yauare.

Iknabaile Christ ikninga ina ya atai, ina ya I onamu bra. Ina ya embuiga tamborong gong ya I endope. More atai tamboro God iwanok dong be yetzing nung bo ikninga buk ina tachi. Christ akwaru ezhi tu tanukmazang lataning, tuk boriknaning nere.

Jesus ikninga ina ya atai I trauasomapu kasa trauasomapai ina ena. Tamboro kapung buigata buk, tuk buk zindumaikma.

Nurumba buk sere nung bo Jesus kokmamupu bing, ingire trauasomam buk I kokmamupu Kapung buigata buk. Mule be I ezhipu [38] ezikere torong gong buigata buk I kokmamupu. Binina buk kapung yamak panama buk tuk buigata buk nere I kokmamupu. Sere dapu Jesus ya: Anek ya I buigata dope Kapung Mu-mu yebupu bing, tuk buigata dope reku, tukangong mata namaik I matapu nere. Sere dong kru ezhipu Jesus eseru, sere dong gubupuya tu trauasoi dong be. I tekiari be God trauasoi dong ezhipu, God trauasoi ukmakanage ichezhipu nere. Eri be tu zenamingazing be I teseu ezhipu bing.

More kasa komoro I poitoro be tu yetzang kokmampai, torong gong, tuk winai nere I matapu nanik buigata buk kru, heaven winung bo dope tuk ya nere. Sere kasa iknabailung gong Jesus poitoro dong kokmamu. Christ poitoro be anek ena ezhikere tu domba panamapai I ena Jesus ezhi a maifremu tugaik, more waki onamuya bra kru. Sere kasa Christ buk ina borikma atai ekpana ina kokmamu bing, I maimu ikama buk torong gong pana yak ina kokmamu kru. Sere ezhi Jesus inabailung gong poitoro dong eseru. Jesus borapu Philip ya atai torong gong panatazena I depu, more iknabaile Jesus itu ina ya atai torona panata buk ina sareta. More atai more embuiga tuk enu yak iche tu ezhi dong ina, eri be nung bong trauasoi ezhi da buk tuk pana yak ina kokmamu. Iknabaile Jesus ekmapu dak ina tachi more atai. Seba da dong ina tuk buk nere: “Abaninge God Karineru Mule inge, nung bong gong magoi mokaning be I ezhi.”

Sere kasa torong gong buigata ina ya atai, ina nere buigata more ya. Sere kasa I yet dope God ya I gutzak ezhi. Nung bong buigatapuya tu domba dong buigata dope nung bong gong nere. Sere ezhi more, waku be, borikmaning be God endilipu nung bong gong biak. Komoro more kasa tu yetzang ena aku be God biak.

Angel yamak reking trauasoi be more dong gupai God ezhipu atai, more kasa I ezhikno. Torona be tu trauasoi gubuikno nere. Etane ina ikningapuya buk ina gubupuya tu akre tu trauasomazing be, Christ akre, angel yamak akre nere, more waki blessing be tu yetzing, mokaning be eri yabai tu yetzing nere bo dope ina ya.

Christ ituning be kru ina ena I akre torong gong bigata iche ina etwarikma atai. More kasa tu domba buigata buk ina tachi atai, merunda be ina ena, aku be Jesus biau nere. Jesus ekebe kru tu yetzing enapu zebana be ekebe ina ena dope, more kasa panape ina ena atai tu domba dong yet dope ekebe, Jesus eseru yau kru ina ezhi. More kasa reking ina kokmamu yau God ya ina blessma.

Iknabaile I maimu yauare Christ trauasoi buk ina kokmamu atai, eri yabai tu domba dong tu panamaik, ekebe I trauasoi dokanugapai [39] ina akwaru ena. Panape yure guke God tugaik puremam buk ina kokman dok wudong tamboro I teseru buk tu borikmaik kru. Anek ya a manimba atai, anek ya a nurumba atai, tu panama gong yau, Bible buk a tachi dok wudong puremaikma, God wina waki na buk tuk bona tuk elata dope. More kasa borik be, merunda be nere a ena dok wudong Christ merundai ke. Zenamingang buk a kokman dok wudong bing, iknabailung be Jesus ituzak ina ya buk, panape nere tu puremaik nere a ena dok wudong nere. More kasa anek ya tu domba buigata atai, I bona more ena dok wudong waku be kru I akwaru maiganing be, God maimu yauare kru.

More kasa tu enaik kokmampai ina. Anek kokmamu tauare emianepeatai iknabaile panape bra I ena kru. Trauaso ezhi merunda be ina guning. Christ poitoro dong ina dazak ina ya atai eminepe ezikma, God ya yure buigata tugaik ina ingruma atai God engubupu yauare ina ezhi bing. More kasa God trauasoi buk ina kokmamu bra ‘zhi yau tu eseru repu bona ina napo, merunda bra tu enaik, eri yak ina tanuka dok wudong.

Christ chuchi gutzak God nung bong gong panamaning be eri nunga dope tuk ya, I trauasoi ezhi God maimu ke imunga bong tu panataik. More ezhi tamborong gong Christ poitoro be tu yetzang trauasoi. Ekebe God maimu ituning ya ekebe I ikama, marare I ituning ya marare I ikama. Christ ezhi ina ikninganing kru ituzak ina ya atai, more ke tu domba dong panata dok wudong. God ya akwa ke ina lebazak tekinshare I yau ina et dope bing, tu domba gong nere ikama dope ina ya I biak nere.

Tu trauasoi gong buk tamboro Christ poitoro dong zemiapondazak atai, ambizing be kru Jesus maimu ikama buk pata kaishare tuk ezhikno. Komoro I ikama buk tu yetzang bing, Prata dilikno ikamaning nang buigata dok I ke. Puremam buk ikamaning nang bona tuk kokmamu ezhino nere. More atai iknabaile kru Christ trauasoi buk tuk ezhikno nere.

Torona atai ina biauong gong ya Christ itu bra. More atai one tu tebutse komoro panama buk apai ina. More atai nere Christ trauasoi buk ina ezhi.

Inge Jesus kokmamupu Nazareth bo carpenter be trauasomam buk. More atai angel kokmamupu I buigata buk torong gong krot dau I sabudepu yau. More yau ezhikma tu trauasoi buk I kokmamupu God maimu ikama buk. More kasa ere yau ina ezhi atai more buk nere kokmampai ina. [40]

Paul saurogapu sere kasa, ere yau a kokmamu atai God akre kokmange. Krerere kareta buk tu trauasomazing, God trauasoi buk nere ezhikma kokmampai I ezhi. Iknabaile Christ poitoro be I ezhi yau tu domba panama I kokmamu kru, nore kasa tamboro Jesus poitoro yure dauong nang kokmampai, Christ ituning nang bing panata buk I waki eseru ke, tuk ya itu dope, I buk tuk borikma dope, I trauasoi buk nere tuk tachi dope.

Ituning bing yure dauong torong gong, ana ituning nang ya more ikama. Tu sauretzing bing yure, u domba buk tu yebutzing nere yure. Torong zenaminga sere kasa God ya torong gong gutsak tu maimu ikamaning be, yure bing. Etane more Kasa itekari ya I ikama bra, tu Kaishare nagong God ya tu poitoro dong abiundazak ezhi.

Krerere buk ina etane tu zikningaik Lord maimu yauare ina kokman dok. God gutzak ina ya tu enu gong yau atai, ina eseru ya more ikama kru. Christ waki dong eseru kokmamu ina biau more atai torong gong biugataning be tuk tu borikmaik.

Taua Jesus trauasoi ya yure boro, more atai I buk yure tachi tugaik bra eke. Torona ya yure nurumba naka tugaik tu zenamingaik bra nere. Moro Jesus ezhi a akre. Iknabaile a eseru zene a domba dong enu yau atai, more atai A maimu abure dok wudong tuk ya. Jesus buk zenamingang buk tuk tachi dok yau amure maimu wuluyak.

Zebana be a etane Jesus ya a gutzak ezhi a domba panataning be tu waki eseru ke. Iknabaile I poitoro be a kokmamu atai, torona atai ituikma bra a domba buigata dok wudong amure ya. More wuluyak tu zenamingaik bra I trauasoi buk etna dok. Tunumbuk, poka-poka be bra, iknailung be kru God trauasoi buk apai I poitoro dong, more atai tu domba gong buigata tuk ya kru. More atai panape tuk ena, God akre tu trauasoma gong buk. More kasa tuk zenuba dok wudong more eke trauasoi heaven bo tu yetzing buk tuk yet dope pata weiu yetze bozak atai. [41]

God Ituning Nang

Tukangong God engubupu ina emiapondaning be I teseru buk more sere nung bo. God enkonekapu tenze torong gong zemiaponda, more dong tenze God akwai, merundai nere dokanage tuk ya. A pana dizauya atai I dokanuge iche God maimu eda dok wudong amure ya. I teseru dong itu dok wudong amure ya nere. Pata nanik wanak re, yei ibiru dong, I teberu dong nere, kaburuk re, tuna yebu nere, tuna panda yamak nere, kak bo tu zenzang nanik nere. More dong ya ina auroka, God ina konekaning napu buk ina zemiaponda dope.

Jesus kokmamu more ke ina enuba iche. Yei yamak, torong yamak, wanak ibiru dong, wuk re, kak nere, tamboro sere nung bo tu yetzing nere ke Jesus ezhi ina enuba iche, ina kokmamu krot dau ina zemiaponda dope I waki eseru dong buk.

God ezhi tu munga yamak ya I trauasoi dong dokanuge iche, tuk borikma dope sere nung be I enkonekapu buk. Waki ikinganing be God ezhi, more wuluyak waku ina eseru ezhi atai God iwarki be kru more ezhi. Eri manimbaning, yoikmaning, anukmaning nere nunga ina ya iche God kokmamu.

Tu pana dong dili ina ya atai, more Dong God enkoknepapu nanik sere nung ya ina panata kru I waki eseru dong ke. Chilige yamak, tamboro kak bo tu yetzing nanik kokmamu God maimu yauare. God itning be nere tamboro tu enkonekapu dong ezhi. Krerere tamboro konekaning napu, tamboro kokmamage buk tu yetzing nere, krerere ya aiko torong be tu yetzing buigata kru, borik be inarik bra seringang buk tuk kokman dope. Trauaso be kapung ezhi atai, kapung yamak purema atai nere. Ewarbanau ina yetsabundazak atai, awanagaik ina baka atai nere: Krerere tu pratai genang tu iwuk dau tu kokmanzing, krerere tu pratai genang bing endana tu munga yamak amude be, tamboro komoro pachma buk God kokmamu. Ina kwaramu atai God ya ene, ina takra atai nere. Tamboro ina eseru ene buk God kokmamu. Anek onamu ina ya boging bra God namaik.

Ikanabaile sere ezhi ina bona atai, ina schewangama bra kru. Sere atai ina zinguta ere buk nanik kasa ina zinguta bra kru, sere dong aburezak ina ya atai. Tamboro zane dizak ina ya ezhi God emia yak. More atai ina akwaru eluida borik be ina tu konekaik, waki be ina kokmamu nere trauare.

More kasa God eseru buk a borikma atai, tu yetdong buk nere zenamingapai a ezhi, more waki kru pata eri bra I yau tu yetdong, [42] matanening bra I yau tu yetdong nere, panuzak be bra I ezhi nere nanik, sere dong gupai ina ya tu enu gong yau. More kasa ina enu yau more dong kokmamu atai, God waku dong trauasoi dong buk ina zemiaponda dok wudong kru. Sere kasa I menugazak ezhi: “Enu ya enzak bra, pana ya edazak bra, kapung ya ituzak bra nere, more dong God engubupu tu ikninganing nang iwanok be.”

Torong borikma God enkonekapu buk etane, more indaino kru iknabaile God munga yamak be tu yetzang borikma God iwanok dong tenze. Tu Kaibuna dong trauasoi be more dong ezhi ituzak tuk ya buk. Etane anek ya I dokanage indai torona God trauasoi dong ezhi: parau nanik, wuk yamuk nere. Krerere buk tu enu dong dizak ina ya atai God wina I ezhi itu ina ya iknabaile God aburezak ina ya atai.

More kasa tu trauasoi dong wina God ya ina aureka, tu Holy akwaru ke ina ewang konekaya nere. Sebe dapu David ya sere dong buk: “Ekebe God waki dong moro nung bo.” Anek ezhi pukinak be, sere dong ening be nere, God waki ikninganing eseru dokanut dok wudong tuk ya.

Bible yau nere God ya ina auroka. More yau iknabaile God eseru embuigazak ezhi. More yau Christ matapu ina magoi mokaning be ikamazak ezhi. More yau benarok God Prophet yamak eseru dong ikamzak ezhi. “Ina nanik kasa tuk ezhipu.” Torona atai tuk etwarikmapu ina twarikma nanik kasa, torona atai sin ezhipu tuk moka iche ina moka iche I ezhi serebe kasa nere, etane God wina tu merundai gong tu bose panape tuk enapu. Sere dong tu dokanutze tuk kokmamupu kasa kokmampai ina. Bible yau God ya tuk buigatapu, tuk blessmapu nere, tenze, tuk trauasoi repu dong dokanuge ina ya. More dong tu tuik ina akwaru borikma dok wudong; tuk kasa ena iche tu ezhi dong ina, tuk kasa nere God akre ina kokman dope.

Sere dapu Jesus ya Bible yau: “Sere dong ezhi Yure ikamaning be.” Krerere ina Wabu be tu yetzing, I term bukere ina kokmamu nanik nere. Awaik tamboro Bible ya Christ ikama. I tebia ezhi kere, “Krerere bra ‘zhipu yau errere I konekazak brazhipu.” Sere nere ene ina ya Bible yau atai, I teseru dong ene buk ina ezhi, I maimu eda buk nere. Jesus dokanugapai a ezhi yau Bible maimu buk zenubage.

A ewang yak God maimu achigake. More dong ezhi more waki tuna tunakrike a ezhi nanik, ibitaning. More moronang breadi heaven winung. Sere dapu Jesus ya, “Kapung Mu-mu pung buk a endana bra ‘zhi yau, I munu ingikma nere, morone a kokmamu bing;” “Sere dong u maimu dong ke a auroka gong nanik, more ezhi akwaru wana, a [43] kokmanening nere.” Ina endana nanik, ere ingi ina ya nere, more ke ina egade, more kasa waki buk ina zenaminga atai, panape ina akwaru ena dok wudong.

Christ matapu ina winai nanik dokaunuke iche angel yamak ezhi. Pata mata tu boza heaven bo God munga yamak kokman dok wudong sere buk zenamingang buk tauarere, sere atai more dong buk zenamingapai bra a ezhi bek? Jesus zindumapu ina buk nanik ina tu ikningaik, I twarikmapu nanik ina magoi winai, sere dong buk kru zenamingapai ina. Ina Wabu trauasoi dong eseru dong nere buk. Krerere ina magoi yabai ina mokaning be I yebupu nanik nere. Sere kasa heaven winung buk ina zenaminga atai, ina ya I abure dok wudong, ina itning be I ena dok wudong nere, more atai ina purema yau, God ya ina maimu sanuma dok wudong kru, aburening be ezhikma ina epurema buk. Panape kru ina purema dok wudong more atai nere. Eziawanabaile Jesus abure buk ina kokman dok wudong, iknabaile God munga yamak buigata buk I kokmamu itu dok wudong ina ya nere.

Sere dong buk tauare ina zenaminga atai, iknabaile I poitoro dong be ena iche tu ezhi dong ina, I kokmamupu kasa ina kokman dope. Tauarere ina dakwarge dok wudong nere sere kasa. Ingire Christ buk ina zenaminga atai, tauare tu domba dong panama buk ina tachi dok wudong nere.

Ekebe kareta ituning nang iwanok be reking Bible gutzak God ya bing. Zebanang marare kareta menu ituning iwanok be nere I ezhi. Iknabaile panataning ezhi more yau, God winagaik eri guning nang lataning. Sere dong dokanuge ina ya atai God trauasoi yabai ina tanukma dok wudong bing. Ina kokman dok wudong I maimu yauare kru.

Torona bona ina zizitapai bra, tiwanok gong be God maimu dokanuk apai ina. Tu warai nagong gutzak ina ya tu etzik gong be atai, hatumbra ina ena. More atai iknabaile God maimu dokanut dok wudong bing ina. Etane tiwanok gong be ina ya I dokanutzak atai, ekebe ina ewang yau I kokman dok wudong, ina panamaning ina emiapondaning be nere.

Sere kasa Bible maimu buk ina tachi atai, merunda be ina ena dok wudong. Torona kareta sere kasa koknekaning borikmaning nere, bra; Bible reking ezhi more kasa ina ena mabutaning be. More kasa God munga yamak zenuba I maimu buk atai God biabai tuk tama dok wudong bing.

Etana tu zenutaik Bible buk ina schendaka atai, ina ebuigata dok wudong bing. Zenutaikma tu dokanutzing bing God maimu. Tunum- [44] buk tekinbane I maimu dong buk zenubapai I dokanuge te bose. Tauare a biau Bible iguke. Tauare I buk zenubage, memory verse yamak tu achibutse a pai gong dak. A binimu atai I buk zenubapai, tu zenamingaik.

Pukinak be ina ena bra ‘zhi more kasa Bible buk ina zenuba bra ‘zhi yau. Torona aile enaminganing be Bible ezhi etane torona aile nere enaminganing be bra I ezhi. More dong dokanut dope tunumbuk I buk ina zenubapai. More atai God ya ina enuba dok wudong ina ya itu dope. Torona ya gold warimba kasa iknak nung tu agaik, tu dakwargaik nere, more kasa God maimu warimbapai ina tu dakwargaik. More kasa ina ya I warimba atai ina ya I bo dok wudong. Iknabailung be tu yetzing dokanut dok wudong kru ina ya. More atai ina biau I kokmandok wudong ina enubaning be borikmaning be nere.

Puremaikma Bible maimu buk zenubapai ina. Ina ya I karikma wabia, Holy Akwaru wina ina ya I dokanut dok I ke napai ina. More atai God ya more ke ina leba dok wudong. Nathaniel yebupu Jesus biak atai, sere dapu Jesus ya I buk: “Abaninga Israelite inge, inakaning bra I ezhi!” More atai sebe dapu Nathaniel ya I buk: “Nai be yure ituzak Amure ya?” Sebe dapu Jesus ya more buk: “Philip ya a ikama wabia, fig ek yono a ezhipu atai, Yure ya a enepu.” More kasa amak ai ina purema atai, iknabaile akwaru tu naik I wina, I maimu dokanut dok ina ya I ke, Jesus ya ina en dok wudong. Angel yamak awka winung gong kokman dok wudong komoro iknabaile Jesus wina buigataning iche tu yetzing biau.

Ekebe Jesus guning be Holy Akwaru ezhi; ekebe I embuiganing nere. Christ embuiganing bei trauasoi gutzak ezhi. Waku be nanik Christ ezhi, ina ikninganing be I ezhi nere embuiganing be Holy Akwaru ezhi. Sere dauong Jesus more buk: “Yure iwanok anung dok wudong Krerere ya, amure enu yak more embuiga dok wudong Krerere ya nere. Holy Akwaru reking ezhi iknabaile kapung akwaru enubaning. God ya tu Mu dilipu nanik nung bong magoi winai I mata dope ezhi ekebe God ya nung bong ikningazak ikamaning be.” [45]

Puremang

Nung bo tu yetzing ke, tu maimu ke nere, Holy Akwaru ke nere God ya ina auroka. Etane moro I buke ezhi; ina ya iknabaile aurokapai nere. Panape I maimu yauare kokmanpai ina ezhi yau pureman buk ina Kaibuna heaven winung buk ina kokmampai. Ina akwaru borikma dope I buk, ina ya I trauasoi I teseru dong be tu yetzing nere dokanut dope nere. Etane sere indaino moro. Ina enikama bra ‘zhi atai God auroka ina ya bra, etane moro ina ewang yau ina maimu ezhi atai more ke God auroka ina ya waki tu naik I wina nere.

Puremang ezhi God auroka u mai fremu dong auroka ina ya kasa. Ina ituning be God ezhi etane, more ezhi I buk ina tachi mabutaning. Puremang ya sere nung bo God nebu bing, etane heaven wina reku ina aning be I ezhi.

Sere nong bo Jesus ezhipu atai, pureman buk tu poitoro dong enubapuya. Tuk enu yak tuk trauasoi sere nung bo tu yetzing enbuigapuya God pana yak tuk ya I ikama dope, God bona tuk zizita dope nere. A maimu abure dok wudong Yure Kaibuna ya dapuya tuk buk manik kasa ina buk more da buk serebe I ezhi nere.

Nung bong gong krot dau Jesus kokmamupu atai tauare puremam buk I kokmamupu. Ina trauasoi ituning be ina Wabu ezhi buk pureman buk I kokmamu. God ya tu merundai ke I leba dope. More kasa [46] ina enubaning be Jesus ezhi. Ina Lui be I ezhi merunda bra ina etane, “ina anukma ichezhi kasa Satan ya Jesus anukma ichezipu nere,” etane Sin bra I biau I ezhi buk eri murumbapuya kru; Panape I kokmamupu eri krot dau ezhikma. More kasa puremam gubupu Jesus ya ina iwanok be. Tu Kaibuna auroka buk I ezhipu atai borik be kru I ezhipu.

Ekebe ina blessma iche ina Kaibuna heaven winung kokmamu. Ina ikninga buk kru I kokmamu. Etane marare reking ina purema. God ezhi iknabailung be ina purema edapai, etane torona ataine reking ina ya I auroka. Torona ataine reking ina ya waki na I buk nere. Nai be angel yamak zenaminga ina buk God ezhi ina buigatapai etane marare ina purema. Eri yabai God ezhi ina mokapai etane puk bra ina kokmamu. Ere be ‘zhi buk sere kasa ina ezhi? Angel yamak ya God ikninga kru, I biau tauare kokmampai tuk ezhi, I buk puremam buk nere. God auroka nanik ezhi tuk borikmaning be; etane I munga yamak nung be tu yetzang, tanukmazak gong be tuk etane, tuk kokmamu puk bra, God I tenu yau bra, puremam I teseru be bra nere. Ina ewang yau God Akwaru brazhi yau, I biau God kokmamu bra ‘zhi yau nere waku be ina kokmamu bra kru.

Komoro tu puremazang bing wuzukaning be Satan eri ewarbai ezhi. Igire tuk auroka buk I kokmamu eri gut dope tuk ya. Tu puremaik God maimu aburaikma buk tuk kokmamu bra ‘zhi buk Satan ezhi tuk indai. Pureman ezhi heaven winung ikamaning be ina biak eri indai ina ena dope etane, ere be ‘zhi buk torong gong kokmamu teking dekwane puremambuk? Puremam buk bra puk bra nere ina kokmamu atai, ina tanukma God ekma biabai. Satan kokmamu asanta aburuta buk, tu puremaik God wina tu merundai gong bora wiyanagong namiak. Tauare eri be tu eseru yau Satan ezhi ina komanage iche.

More nere puremang eseru ezhi: Iknabaile God ezhi ina buigata-ning eri yabai aburezak ina ya atai, ina iwarma be ina eri eseru inazak atai nere. Sere dazak God ya, “Yure ya krerere tunakri ke tu yetzing enak tuna didok wudong, eke tuna kwan dok wudong Yure ya nung amunazak bona nere.” Komoro iwambe, tunakri kre nere tu kokmanzang waki enubukere, God buk tuk dakwarga nere, komoro are dok wudong God ya. Wi akwaru gong Dipai ina Holy Akwaru enak, God wina blessing bora iche ina ezhi yau. Ina ya tu akwaru gong dizak bra ‘zhi yau God ya ina blessma dok wudong bing.

Ina etwarikma ene God ya, etane I wina tu buigataning gong nabuk ina kokmampai. Sere dazak God ya, “I naga, moro atai amure ya I bo dok wudong.” “Krerere tu Mu tekinjarong onamupu bing ina namaik, [47] etane I dilipuya tamboro ina buigataning be, Krerere tu Mu akre tu yetse, ina leba dok wudong tamborong ke.”

Eri gutzak ina ya tu ewang gong yau, ituikma sin ikninga ina ya atai nere God ya ina maimu sanuma dok wudong bing, etane iknabaile tu schewangamzang tu magoi gong buk purema atai God ya tuk maimu sanuma dok wudong kru. Eri be tu domba gong gutzak ina ya atai, etane more tu bo I tekari buk ina ute yure sorima sere gazena I buk, God ya ina maimu sanuma dok wudong; Jesus wuluyak reking buigataning boro ina ya, I munu ke ina gorga dok wudong; etane moro ina trauasoi ezhi more dong iche ina ezhi yau.

Torona nere purema eseru moro. God tu aburaik iknabailung be. “Krerere God wina tu tezing, God kokmamu kru aburepai I ezhi, komoro iknabaile I waninang buigataning kru nere.” Sebe dapu Jesus ya tu poitoro dong buk, “erere iche e ezhi gong yau, a purema gong atai, God ya a leba dok wudong I ke aburegake, more atai I bo dok wudong amiamoro ya.” Iknabaile sere izhi ina bona bek?

Enakaning be bra God ezhi; iknabaile kru tamborong gong buigatapai I ezhi. Ere nazak ina ya I wina atai, ingibra ina lebeiya bra etane, God ya ina leba dok wudong tugaik aburpai ina, ina maimu sanuma dok wudong tugaik nere. Eri be ina ezhi, pata ituning bing nere, more wuluyak torona atai waki guning bing na iche ina ezhi God wina, atai Kaibuna heaven bo tu kokmanzing ya ina leba waku be ina guning ke reking. God ya ina purema sauma bra tugaik ina zenamingapai bra, God tu aburaik apai reku ina; God ya ina leba weiu yetse bo dok wudong kru, more atai ina blessma dok wudong kru. Etane tauare u maimu kaishare God ya yure leba iche yure ezhi dauya atai, waku be more ezhi bing, God sakropaning be I ezhi. Ituning kru God ezhi, more be ‘zhi buk waki iche ina ezhi atai, ina lebeiya, etane eri enubukere ina ezhi atai God ya ina leba bra kru. Pukinak kru God ezhi tu tanukmazing be bra I ezhi nere; waku be kru nere I ezhi, more wuluyak komoro I maimu yauare tu kokmanzang maimu dabakaning bing. I buk tu inariknunze bra, ingebra a leba bra etane, aburegake. Sere dauong Kre, “Enage, more atai I bo dok wudong amure ya.”

God aburaikma bra tiware nagong ere dokanuge iche ina ezhi yau, pata ituning be bra ezkima, ina teiumerumba dok wudong. Etane God bona ina zizitazak yau, I biak tu yetse, Krerere tamboro ening tamboro konekaning napu nere zinduma dok wudong ina buk, akwabe ina akwaru gut dok wudong nere. God winagaik iknabaile puremang ezhi ina aning be, Ina wabu emuk ene ina ya bra etane, ina eboino I kok- [48] mamu ina ikninga buk. I temia ya ina apopude itu ina ya bra etane, I temia ezhi ina bona ina ikninga buk, ina buk zindumaikma kru nere.

Ina blessmaga tu zindumaik ina buk tugaik God auroko ina ya atai, God ikningaikma, ina domba dong ikningaikma apai ina ezhi. Nai be sere kasa ina purema: “Tu zindumaik ina magoi imokak, tu domba buk ina zinduma kasa, tugaik tu domba zindumaikma bra? God ya ina maimu abure iche ina ezhi yau, tu domba gong buk zindumapai ina, God zinduma ina buk iche ina ezhi kaishare.”

Ingire tu puremaik erere ichezhi gong yau dazak God ya nere, iknabaile aburening be a ena dope. “Tauare tu puremaik, pukinak be zhikma, tenki daikma nere.” Sere dauong Peter maimu repu: “Ingebra tu emanimbazing be bra eke, wachman be eke, tu puremaik.” “Sebe dazak aul ya nere.” “Tamboro a eseru tu kokekaik, tenki daikma, God buk puremage.” Jude maimu ezhi sere kasa, “Tu puremaik Holy Akwaru yau, God ya a ikninga dope eke.” God biau ina guning puremang ezhi, more atai tu merundai gong bore ina ya ina kokman dope be, iknailung be nere God enu yau.

Ingire puremana dok, manimbaning tu nurumbaik. Taure Jesus enak a akwaru I guke. Tu epuremazing biau tu tebutse. Komoro iknabaile God auroka iche tu yetzang tepai chuchi dak Pray meeting weiu atai, God ya tuk blessma dope. Tu dakwargaik tauare God biau kokmampai ina heaven wina waki tamoka dope ina bona.

Pata bo domba wana biau ezhikma puremapai nere; tekinshare tu tebutse kapung bung yak puremazena nere; sere kru ezhi akwaru wana kokmanening kru nere. Tu puremazing be bra a ezhi yau God maimu yauare a kokmamu bra kru. Tekinshare tu yetse God aurokage iknabaile kru, God ya reking a maimu eda dope. Anek kapung ya a maimu eda dope bra. More atai tu yebietse bra, tu zenutaik bra nere God aurokapai ina. God wina ina akwaru eluidanening yet dok wudong, Krerere ina purema eda iche tu kokmanzing wina. Iknabaile God auroka buk tu kokmanzang, ena dok wudong Satan nurumbaning nang be kru. God ezhi ina merundai ke ina lebaning be; Krerere reking.

Anau purmage, trauasoman buk a ezhi yau, a ekwek dak a ezhi yau, a sare krot dau nere. Waku be God winagaik a akwaru tu gutse. More kasa Enoch kokmamupu God biau. More atai a maimu te dok wudong God abonok ekare buk, a indai Satan yet dok wudong bing nere. God bona a akwaru zizitazak ezhi buk.

Ererere yau a ezhi yau God buk puremana dok. Ererere ya ina [49] manimbauya boging bra sere guba ina ya namaik. Ambizing krot dau re asanta dau, trauasoman krot dau, God buk anau purmapai ina, Nehemiah ezhipu kasa. Tauare tu akwaru gong tu gutse Jesus enak, I yet dope heaven yabai ina biak ina ewang borikmaning be kru.

Eri yau ina kokman dane, eri be apai bra ina, heaven enubukre reking kokmampai ina. Eri buk tu zenamingaik bra God biau reku pureman buk kokmampai ina. Komoro tu akwaru gong guning sere kasa, kokman dok wudong sere nung bo heaven winung enubukere ezhikma.

Jesus dokanuk apai ina, more tu yetdong, tauarere tu kokman dong nere. God munga yamak borikmapai Holy akwaru iwanok dong tenze. Sere kasa kokmampai ina ezhi yau, heaven winung warimba pai ina.

Tamboro a iwanok be tuyetzing ikamage God pana yak; A karamu nanik, a schewangama, a inariknamu nere. A twarikma atai, a eborikma atai nere. God edakauya boging bra ezhi, God ya a nurumba boging bra nere. Krerere tamboro a pai gipok kaishare ituning, ezhi tu munga yamak ikninganing be kru. Tu zindumazing be kru God ezhi. Ina etwarikma, ina kwaramu atai nere ina buk tu zindumazing be I ezhi. More wuluyak tamboro arepai ina I biak. God enu indai erere ezhi bing. Tamboro nung kokmanening be I ezhi buk. Tamborong eburu be I ezhi buk nere. Ina konekaning be tu yetzing kokmamu I tenu yau kru nere. Erere ina biau tu yetzing, ina manimbaning be tu yetzing nere latening Kre ina yabai. Erere tamukazak God munga yamak bona atai, ererere ya tuk eimcrumba atai nere. Tuk borikma atai nere, iknabaile tuk purema atai nere, tuk ene buk, tuk eda buk nere God kokmamu. More atai tuk ibita buk tu yetzing Kre. Tekinshare I biau A tezak atai, hatzamude be a tezak gong atai nere, God ezhi a ikningang gong be kru. Tamborongong magoi mokaning be tu Mu I tining be tu yetzing dilipuya buk.

Sere dapu Jesus ya, “Yure ezhi yau ere nadok wudong amiamoro ya: Sere dauya a buk nagong nere, U Kaibuna buk a bona nagong Yure purema bra, U Kaibuna itning be a ezhi gong buk.” “Yure ya a mingazak gong . . . ererere nazak a yanagong U Kaibuna wina, more ke Kre ya a leba dope.” More wuluyak iknabaile Jesus ezik yau puremapai ina, God ya ina leba dope ina kokman dok ke eri yak ina tamoka namaik.

Tauarere pureman buk reking torona buk tu yetze bra dazak bing God ya. Christ kasa kokmampai, kapung krot dau ezhikma God [50] enubukere, God maimu yauare nere. Krerere tauarere puremam buk reking tu kokmanzing schedaka dok wudong, tauarere tu maimu agunama dok wudong krerere ya nere. A domba gong biabai a emokazak atai, erere trauso buk tu yetse bra nere, a domba panamaning be bra a kokmamu yau nere, a epurema atai a maimu tanukma dok wudong, God eseru biabai amure tu aze. A iwanok dong buk reking a senaminga dok wudong more dong ke reking God auroka buk a kokman dok wudong nere. A domba gong bona a epurema bra more atai, a merundae nauya bra God wina Jesus trauasoi buk a kokmamu guning.

U domba dong panataning be bra God maimu ke ina ezhi yau, waku be bra ina ezhi. God maimu dokanage bra ina ya more atai, ina itning be bra I ena nere. I buk ina borikma bra, I biabai ina emoka nere. Krerere tekinshare kokmampai tu yetzing, God engubupu yauare I kokmamu bra. A domba amude be kokmampai, borik be tu ikningaik God buk puremam buk nere. More atai iknabaile panape God ya a maiga dok wudong, eri nurumba buk a kokman dope.

Tu domba dong amude be God waki eseru buk saurotna buk God munga yamak kokmamu atai, tuk akwaru dopamu, tu domba dong akwaru nere dopangabu tuk ya nere. Eziawanabaile U Kaibuna gong heaven bo tu yetzing eseru buk zenubapai ina, waku be ina ya I dokanut dope. More atai God buk sauropai ina ena; sere kasa ina kokmamu yau ina ena dok wudong merunda be God maimu yauare kru.

Tu enu gong yau God gupai ina ezhi yau I tiwanok dong tenze I buk zenamingapai ina; more atai ina itning be I ena dok wudong, tauare I tenubukere ina kokman dok wudong. Nung winung buk ina sauroga nung winung buk ina zenaminga buk. Ina mai fremu dong buk ina sauroga ina itning be tuk ezhi buk, tuk akre ina kwaramu, tuk akre ina borikma nere. Etane more indaino God ikninkapai ina, ina enu yau tu gutse kru, ina domba dong pana yak I maimu tu ikamabutse nere. Ekebe kru God ya ina lebazak ezhi etane more buk reking zenamingapai bra ina. I dining napu buk nere zenamingapai ina, tenki diakma, ikningaikma nere. Ingire nung bo ina enu kokmamu ezhi, kauong be tu yetzing buk tu enu dong dipai ina, God cuchi heaven bo tu yetzing buk, God Akwai nanik kokmamu buk more yau, Jesus emuk weiuta buk nere Krerere ezhi tamboro I biak tu yetzing mokaning eri yabai. Sere kasa kokmampai God munga yamak. Sere kasa God munga yamak kokmamu atai, eziawanabaile tuk merundai ya tuk bo dok wudong, panape kru tuk ena dok wudong, eri ya tuk moka dok wudong bing nere. [51] kokmanzang lebagatseiya buk. Tauare zina buk reking kokmampai bra ina. More wuluyak tauare tu iwanok gong buk zenamingapai bra ina. I tenu indai ina purema bra etane, marare kru tenki dauong ina God buk. Ingire God ya ina leba etane, ingire tenki da buk tu yetzing bing ina. Ingire I buk seringang buk ina kokmamu bra nere.

God ezhi tu zindumazing tu zikningazing nere. Ina Kaibuna be I ezhi. More wuluyak tu borikmaik kru I tezik buk kokmampai ina. Borik be nere I trauasoi buk tu yetse nere. A domba kodakma gake dauong bing God tu munga yamak buk. God enu yau tuk ezhi nere, Jesus matapu tuk magoi mokaning be nere. God ezhi ina mai fremu kru; more wuluyak I buk ina purema atai, Ina biau apai I ezhi, ina blesmaning be, ina akwaru borikmaning be nere. Tuk eknunga atai tiwuk gong dau tuk te dope, I buk zenamingaikma, I buk borikmaikma kru nere. Tauarere more kasa tuk kokman dope eziawanabaile, panape iknabailung gong be tuk kokman dope nere.

Krusuk biau achipai nere ina. Christ matapu more bo ina magoi mokaning be tugaik zenamingang buk, borik be tu yetze, kokmampai ina nere. Tauarere tu ewang gong yak God ya ina buigatapu nanik gupai ina, God ya ina ikninga dokanut dope ina ya, Krerere krusuk buk I temia bogapu tuk ya naik bona ina zizita dope.

More kasa tu seringaik ina akwaru inut dok wudong heaven wina. God buk buremapai, seringaikma nere, more kasa heaven bo I buk pureman buk Angel yamak kokmamu. More kasa tenki da ina ya atai angel yamak nanik kasa ina epurema ezhi. “Anek seringa God buk, ekebe I bona God ezhi.” More wuluyak ina konekaning napu biak achipai ina, seringang buk, tanki kru daikma nere. More kasa ina kokmamu atai God ya ina abure dok wudong, ina wabuta dok wudong nere eri ya ina moka namaik. [52]

Zenamingang Nunga

Tukwangong kapung yamak zenaminga sere kasa: Iknabaile Bible ezhi God maimu. Iknabaile I maimu ezhi nere bek? Iknabaile Jesus ezhipu God Mu-mu bek? Iknabaile ina magoi winai Jesus matapu bek nere. Ekebe sere kasa tuk zenaminga. God aburezak tuk ya bra kru I ezhi. God aburezak tuk ya atai more kasa tuk zenamingaikno bing. Torona aile enaminganing be Bible ezhi, ina ya I dokanuge boging bra, more dong ke Satan ezhi tuk enu wabuta iche God waki kru maimu abure tuk ya namaik. Sere dauong komoro: Nai be iknabailung I tekma itu ina ya? Iknaibaile Bible ezhi God maimu atai, ere be ‘zhi buk yure enaminganing be I ezhi?

Sware wi aburegake dauong bing God, ina ya I abure dok I wina dizak God sere nung bo ina ya I en dope. Ekebe more dong ezhi ina [53] biau sere nung bo, God kokmamu, God eseru, Iknabaile I maimu ezhi, ikamaning be more dong ezhi. Etane a zenaminga atai a iwanok be a zenaminga dauong nere God. Iknabaile yure tu gutse a bona wi aburegake dauong nere God maimu. Yure buk eri be tu zenamingaik bra, Yure tu kasimaik bra nere. Iknabaile God eseru, Imaimu nere dokanuge iche kapung ezhi atai, God ya I leba dok wudong I pukedi ke Bible maimu dokanuning be I ena dope. More atai God bona krerere kapung zezita dok wudong.

Sere nung bo ezikma ina ya God, I trauasoi dong nere dokanuge kru bra. Marere ina ya I dokanage. Pukinak be kru a etane, ekebe kareta maimu ituning be a etane nere, Krerere Holy be tu yetzing ya a enaminga dok wudong. Sere dauong napu Job ya, “Tu warimbaik God borauya kru benai? Ikmabaile tamborong gong indaino merunda be tu yetzing dokanekuya benai? Kat dau heaven kasa I ezhi; ere be I gubauya? iknak hell indaino nere; more itubudauya bek?”

Sere dauong Paul more buk nere, “Ekebe itu indai God eseru ezhi, itu indai I trauasoi dong nere!” Ewarba ya God wabutazak etane, I teseru dong ezhi iknabailung, I abong kokman dok wudong tauarere nere. Etane torona aile ina ya marare I dokanuge. Ina ikningazauya nanik, tu zidumaik ina buigata buk I ezhi nere dokanuga ina ya. Ina ya sere nung bo ezikma I dokanut dope sere dong gutzak God ya. I buke dong ezhi God emia yau, tamboro indaino I ezhi, ikninganing be kru nere I ezhi.

I teseru kasa God maimu nere ezhi ina enaminganing be, sere nung be ezikma tamboro dokanuge ina ya boging bra. Nai wina sin yebu itu ina ya bra. Christ ezhi God Mu-mu God be ezikma nere dokanuge ina ya boging bra kapung be ezikma, tukang nere Bible yau I menugazak nanik doganuge ina ya boging bra, nung bo ezhikma. More be etane God kasimapai bra ina. Sere nung bo tuke ina enaminganing dong moro, ina ya more dong dokanutzak bra. Torong kokmamu seringang buk nanik, wei, .kapwi nere, chilige yamak, nere ezhi ina enu indai, ina ya I dokanuge boging bra sere be. More kasa nung bo ina enaminganing ezhi, more indaino God biau nanik ya ina enaminga. Puk bra zebana be, kapung be nere ina ezhi, more wuluyak more itu ina ya boging bra ezhi. Bible yau God a ina panatazak ezhi marare tu eseru dong ke, more ezhi tu kasimagatzing bing, ina ya ekebe I dokanuge bra etane.

Sere dazak Peter ya, “Bible yau enaminganing kru ezhi, komoro puk bunang gong, iknabailung gong bing nere, teiumerunba I doka- [54] nuge iche . . . more ya tuk matanuge kru.” Bible kasimaning nang ya sere dong embuiga God maimu kasima dope tu yanagong. Etane enaminganing be bra Bible ezhipu atai, God maimu be I ezikno bing. Enaminganing be I ezhi buk iknabaile God maimu be I ezhi.

Iknabailung embuiganing Bible ya ina borikma dope I buk, more dong iche ina ezhi nanik embuiganing be Bible ezhi. Tu borikmaik torong gong pukinak be tu yetzang, ekebe kareta menu ituning nang nere, Bible aburezak ezhi. Torong gong ekebe kareta maimu ituning nang bing, kokmamu nere Bible abure buk. Tu kaishare nagong tuk ya I dokanutzak ezhi. Enaminganing be I etane Iknabaile God maimu be I ezhi ituzak tuk ya. More kasa tu eseru embuigazak God ya ina ya itu dope. Jesus matapu ina magoi winai dokanut dope ina ya nere. More atai Jesus Christ abure dope ina ya. Enaminganing be I etane, iknabaile tu dakwargaik itu iche ina ezhi atai, God ya ina enuba dok wudong, iknailung be ina bona I zen dope.

Kapung be ezhikma, sere nung bo ina kokmamu tu magoi ke ezikma, Krerere kauong be tu yetzing tamborong indaino tu yetzing nere, eseru kru dokanuga ina ya boging bra. Ina eri eseru, sin trauasoi yauere tu yetzing nanik ina enu wabuta, ina zenaminga God eseru buk tu mabutaik. More kasa ewarba ke sin ya a wakapude.

God maimu dokanuge bra tu yanagong gong ya buk, God kasima eri dong ya; torong gong Bible aburening yure daikma sere kasa tuk ezhi. Sere dazak Paul ya more buk. “Pukinak be eke u domba dong, eri be kasimaning be a akwaru gong ezhi namaik, God iknabaile tu kokmanzing biabai a moka gong namaik nere.” “Awaik God maimu itu iche ekna dok, I teseru warimbapai nere,” Bible ya tuk embuigazak kaishare. Etane Satan trauasoi dong ezhi ina inukmaning, puk bra ina maiganing be nere, God trauasoi itu dope bra ina ya. Ekebe tu egutzang ya Bible kasima tuk ya I dokanutzak bra ‘zhi buk. Ina enu indai I ezhi da tuk ya bra I tendai reku tuk egubu. God ya ina enu yak more dong embuiga dok wudong da tuk ya bra kru. Sere be tiware itu iche tuk ezhi, more be ‘zhi buk tuk ya I dokanuge bra ‘zhi buk tuk ya I kasima. Iknabailung be bra I ezhi da tok ya.

Bible maimu buk ina zenuba iche kru God ezhi, merunda be ina ena dope. Etane ekebe ituning be, I maimu indai ina egutzak yau God iwarma be I ezhi. Mule yamak kasa zenubapai ina, Holy Akwaru wina ina enu yak embuiganing yet dope. God merundai dokanutzak ina ya atai, mule yamak kasa ina ena, I maimu buk ina zenaminga atai, I biak [55] ina yebu puremazane atai nere tu inariknuze ina yebu, ina indai kru God ezhi buk. Bible maimu buk ina zenaka atai sere gupai ina ya tu enu gong yak, Ina konekaning napu maimu be I ezhi, tamborong indaino kru tu kokmanzing maimu nere.

Tukwang gong ina enaminganing more ezhi, etane iknabaile more dong itu iche ina ezhi yau tiwanok be God ya ina enuba dok wudong. Etane Holy Akwaru eseru yau bra ina ezhi yau, tauarere enaminganing be God maimu yet dok wudong ina bona. Torona be ina ya I gubu more atai. Tu puremaik bra God maimu buk ina ezhi atai, torona dong buk zenamingaikma nere, eri buk ezhikma nere God eseru yau bra, ewarba be ina enu kokman dok wudong, more atai Bible kasima dok wudong ina. Satan ya ina akwaru achi, torona be more dong ikama buk ina pana yak I tachi nere. More wuluyak iknabaile God buk ina dakwarga bra ‘zhi yau ina ya itu dok wudong bing. Ina tanukma dok wudong reku.

Sin ikninganing be ina ezhi yau iknabaile bra God maimu ezhi ina bona. Sin ikninganing nang, ekebe tu egutzang nere God maimu sanuma bra, I aburepai bra tu ezhi gong buk kasibe I ezhi da tuk ya. Iknailung dokanugapai ina ezhi yau, I abure buk kokmampai ina. I teseru yauare kru tu yetse nere. Sere kasa tu yetse Bible maimu itu iche ina ezhi atai, God maimu kru be I ezhi itu dok wudong ina ya. More atai God maimu yauare pukinak be ina kokman dok wudong, Jesus eseru gubu buk nere.

Sere dazak Christ ya, “Anek kapung ezhi I maimu yauare kokmampai atai, tu zenubaik itu dok wudong kre.” More wuluyak ina indaino tu yetsing kasima pai bra ina. Ina ya itu kaishare aburepai ina ezhi, more atai tunumbuk ekebe bare ituning be ina ena dok wudong. Christ ya a buigata dope more I dokanutsauya nanik yauare kokmangake, more atai more indai nere a zenuba dok wudong more dong a enaminganing be tu yetzing buk.

Moro tamborong ya sere dokanut I ke ezhi. Wi ituga dazak God ya iknabaile U maimu dokanuge ba, iknabaile U maimu gubu ba nere. Sere dauaong God: “Lord ituga waku be I ezhi dokanut gake nere.” “Torona maimu tu aburaik bra Yure ituga a iware.” Sere nere dazeiya: “I naga, more atai I bo dok wudong amure ya.” Iknabaile Yure ya a buigata dok wudong dauong be more ezhi. God maimu tamukazak bra ezhi, I maimu tamuka dok wudong bing nere. Akube Jesus winagaik ina tezak atai, I buk tu borikmaik nere, more ina enamingainig eziawonga dok wudong Jesus akwai zenbuigazak atai. [56]

Sere dauong Paul, “God ya ina mokazak ezhi ewarba merundai yabai ina azauya tu MU I tining be tu yetzing pata winagaik.” “Krerere matang biabai I tezak nanik a kokman dok winagaik, iknabaile God ezhi ituzak krerere ya.” Yure etwarikma krot dau Jesus borapu yure ya da dong kre. Tamboro ke ina buigatapuya yure akwaru tu akwedanutse; more wuluyak sere atai Jesus, enbuiganing be Bible ezhi ina bona. Eri be ‘zhi Jesus aburezauya da a mure ya yure buk bek? Jesus ezhi yure Wabu be ituzak yure ya buk yure ya I aburezak. Eri be ‘zhi buk Bible aburezauya dauya bek nere? Bible yau Jesus ya yure aurokazak buk, iknabailung be kru Bible ezhi u bona. Sere kasa tu yetse ina ya Bible ezhi iknabailung be dokanuge, God Mu-mu be Christ ezhi dokanuge ina ya nere.

Sere ituning ina, pandong be bra sere dong ezhi. Iknabailung be kru I ezhi. Sere dapu Peter ya tu domba yamak buk: “A schemokage God eseru yau, Jesus ina Lord, Wabu nere itunung nang be nere.” God munga yamak schemoka atai I eseru yauare tu yetse, tauare I maimu dokanuge buk tuk ena dok wudong. Tamboro waki dong iknailung be tu yetzing ena dok wudong tuk enu yak. Ekebe ikanilung be kru tuk bona tamboro God maimu ena dok wudong. Sere ezhi iknabaile sere kasa I kokman dok wudong pata mata te bose. God waki ekma ezhi pata mabu ataino kasa wabia marare I zene more tu bo akwa kru I ena, pata weiu yetse bozak atai.

Aburaikma, tu yetdong enubukere kokmampai ina, more kasa ina ezhi yau, God, tamborong gong weiuta buk tu yetzing, eseru buk ina tachi dok wudong tauare more kasa tu kokman dong gong. Sere buk borikmapai ina, serebe ina enaminga buk tu yetzing nanik, dokanuk dok wudong ina Jesus ya ina azak atai tu biak a kokmanzena. Marare ina ya sere dong itu ewarbe aikme I zene buk, etane Jesus emuk enikma sere dong ituning be ina ena dok wudong ina ituning be Jesus ezhi kasa. [57]

God Buk Tu Borikmaik

God ya tu munga yamak gutzak ezhi tu eseru embuiganing be, nung bong gong ezhi I tining be nere, embuiganing be tuk gutzak ezhi. Jesus ya tu Kaibuna eseru ke ina enubazak nanik more kasa Christ ina buk tu zindumazing nanik eseru enbuiganing be ina gutzak ezhi ‘nung bong gong ina domba yamak be tu yetzing pana yak ikamaning be. Jesus buk ina borikmapu nanik kasa tuk borikma dope nere. Sere dauong napu Jesus ya tu Kaibuna buk: “Nung bona Yure nutzak Amure ya kasa, Yure ya tuk nutzak ezhi nung bong gong krot. Yure tuk biau, Amure Yure biau nere, . . . nung bong gong ya, Amure ya Yure nutzak itu dope.” “Sere kasa Paul saurogapu Jesus poitoro dong buk, “Christ ikamaning be a gutzak gong ezhi, tamboro nung bong gong ya a endope tu dokanutze. More kasa Jesus ya tu munga gutzak ezhi nung bong gong karetai be tuk eseru ene buk nung bong gong et dope. Christ bukere a tachizak yau, a domba panataning be amure gutzak Jesus ya, tamboro A biau to kokmanzang enubaning be I teseru ke. A biau Jesus kokmamu; amure wina komoro I ituning nang bing auroka iche. Bible buk tu zendakazing be bra tuk ezhi buk, more maimu Bible yau aurokaning be I ezhi nanik eda tuk bra ‘zhi buk nere. God trauasoi dong tenze God dokanuning be bra tuk ezhi buk nere. Iknabaile Jesus maimu yauare sere gubu buk a ezhi yau, amure ya tuk [58] enuba dok wudong, Jesus waki eseru dong buk, tuk borikma dope, I ikninga buk tachi dope nere.

Heaven ekma weiutaning be Christ ya tu poitoro dong gutzak ezhi. Nung bong weiuta dope Christ wina. More be ‘zhi buk Christ poitoro be a ezhi yau, a eseru gupai Jesus eseru ezhipu kasa, nung bong gong ya iknabailung gong be a endope, more atai tu borikmaik a bukere tuk tachi dope Jesus maimu abure buk nere.

Iknabaile sere kasa Jesus eseru ikamaning be ina kokmamu atai, ina ya u domba dong akwaru borikma dok wudong I winagaik tuk lata tu mabutaik. Etane karane buk, schewangama buk, indarune buk nere, Christ poitoro dong kokmamu atai, iknabaile God eseru gubu buk tuk ezhi bing. Tu munga borikmaning be bra God ezhi tugaik torong gong zenaminga mabuta tuk ya, more kasa kasibe God eseru ikama buk tuk kokmamu more atai. God ezhi ina Kaibuna; more wuluyak iknabaile I teseru yau kokmampai ina, more tenze komoro I zemiapondazak bra nanik zemiaponda dope.

God munga yamak bona iknabailung be bra God maimu maiga iche Satan ezhi. I maimu abure tuk ya atai. I borikma kru. God biabai ina moka iche God bona ina zizita namaik. God ya a koneka dok wudong bing da buk tu kokmanzing kre, God ya a ikningazak bra dabuk I kokmamu nere. Sere dong ezhi Satan trauasoi dong, eri be God ezhi, tu zindumazing bing tugaik God munga panama iche tu yetzing Kre. I maimu yauare ina ezhi atai ina wamra God enagabu, I eri eseru buk ina tachi God biabai tu tanukmaik. I buk eri be zenamingang buk, ina tachi dok wudong eri be sakrope tu enaik. More kasa Satan kokmamu ewarba yak God poitoro dong anukma iche. Ina enu indai nere God trauasoi maiga iche tu yetsing Satan, kasibe God maimu yauarong gong I tezik be ina kokman dope.

Tukwang gong kokmamu eri eimerumbaning buk zenamingang buk. More sere kasa tu yetzing urichan ezhipu. More bang ya kareta menugapu yure enak. More atai yure nipudepu sere kasa: waki pata yau yure ezhipu tukwangong yei ibiru aponang dong be tu yetzing ezhipu more yau, more pata ezak ezhipu wi akre nere I tekma dong yauare wi arebuk. Krerere kareta menuganing napu wi enak ezhipu ina akre nere. More waki aponang dong yei ibiru amranage buk yure ezhipu tu borikmaik, etane krerere kareta menuganing napu ezhipu indarune buk kwaran budikma. Sebe dapuya u buk nere, abaninge sere waki pata matunutzak amena dong ya. More atai sebe dapu more pata ezak ya I buk, “taua more amena dong ezhi, tuk apoputsauya atai tuk [59] ya a matanuge, more waki aponang dong reku amranagake.”

A borikmaning bra ezhi bek? God akwaru buk tu borikmazing be bra a ezhi bek? Anau a enu dilaupa atai a ewang yau a borikmaning bra kru ezhi bek? Waki aponang yei ibiru dong kasa God eseru ezhi a bona bek? More kasa more dong buk borikmapai bra a ezhi bek?

Amena dong ezhi aburlganing karambaning nere; more dong reking amranagauya atai, torong gong enu yak embuiga buk a kokmamu nere, God waki dong iwanok be tu yetzing wabuta buk a kokmamu, amure ya, a domba nere ya tuk ene bra tu mabutaik.

Puk bra tauarere eri buk tu zenamingazang ezhi. I buk tuk sauroga eri be tu akwaru ena tu mabutaik. More atai ewarba yau tuk kokmamu, God akwai ene teyanagong bra kru, eri reking ene tuk tu eboino nagong; tu domba dong ekma wabuta buk nere tuk kokmamu.

Tenki gake God buk waki ke a lebazak buk. More dong God ya a ikningazak I ke nanik amranu gake a biak, tauare tuk ene buk a kokmam dope. God Mu-mu yebupu nanik tu Kaibuna abong biabai, sere nung bo tu yetse kapung be, nung bong gong mokazena Satan merundai yabai; Satan indai I ezhipu nanik, heaven karimapuya nanik nung bong gong moronak, God Akwai enbuigapuaya nanik nere, I tanukazak dong borik ma Jesus buk eri tu nungaik, God winagaik tu napoik, Pata weiu yetse bozak atai iknabailung Christ munga yamak inugu heaven bo I akre I kasa tu enaik, I abong biau tauarere tu yet dong gong nere. Sere dong buk reku ina zenaminga iche God ezhi.

Kasibe God gubu ina ya atai, eri be God Holy akwaru gubu ina ya. Tauarere eri be ina munga yamak zenaminga ina buk atai, waku be borik be ina akwaru kokmamu bek? Ina itning be tuk ezhi, waku be tuk kokmamu iche ina ezhi nere, borik be nere. Etane ina kasina tuk ya atai, ina ikninga tuk ya bra ‘zhi atai nere, waku ina akwaru kokmamu bek? Kane, pokoi be karana buk ina kokmamu more atai. More kasa ina Kaibuna heaven bo tu kokmanzing nurumba ina ya atai, I maimu tu kasimaik, I Mu teking sharong dilipuya nanik ina winai tu mata dong abure bra ina ya atai, eri be God enu yau ina kokmamu more atai. Tu munga gong buk ina schewangama kasa ina buk tu schewangamazing be God ezhi nere. Sere da buk tu eseru dong ke torong gong ezhi, “Yure eseru be God ya more gutzak bra ezhi. Torona naka ikningaya, etane yure ikninga buk I exhi bing.”

Matanening be sere dong ezhi. Sere kasa ina ezhi atai Satan maimu yauare ina ezhi, more atai tauare eri be zenamingang buk ina kokmamu, angel yamak ina buigata buk tu yetzang ina akre, hatuma ina [60] ya tu biabai nagong. More kasa Satan ezhi a anukma iche atai, I maimu tu aburaik bra eke. Eri be tu saurotse bra eke, eri be tu zenamingaik bra nere. I maimu aburauya atai, ewarba yak a ena, more atai tauare God buk indarune buk a kokman dok wudong. Inge more kasa a kokmamu atai, God biabai a tanukma tu napo dong be bra. A domba a biau tu yetzang nere anukmabudauya. Torona atai more yabai amure emoka namu etane a domba anukmapuauya nanik kokman dok wudong eri be, Satan trauasoi dong abure buk. Sere kasa ina eseru ezhi namaik borik be, iknabaile kru God maimu yauare kokmampai ina ezhi. Moremerunda be, borik be guning buk reking nere ikama buk ina domba dong pana yak ina kokman dok wudong.

Angel yamak kokmamu ina sauroga Jesus buk eda iche, more wuluyak waku be Jesus enbuiga buk ina domba pana yak kokmampai ina ezhi. Tauare I buk waku tu saurotze, ina wina I matapu nanik ikama buk. A kakramu be tu yetzing pana yak God ikamage, puremaikma, God abureikma nere. More atai Jesus buk krerere senaminga, mabutauya.

Tamborong ezhi tu twarikmazan, tu kodakmazang be nere; panape ina wusukaning be more dong ezhi, ina enu indaino kru, etane a domba dong pana yak more dong tu ikamaik bra, tu puremaik God pana yak reku more dong ikamage. Eri be tu zenamingaik bra kru eke, eri be a domba dong tu aurokaik bra nere. A domba dong akwaru tu borikmaik reku panape tuk tu maigaik, God Holy borikmaning maimu ke.

Satan kokmamu tukwang gong eimerumba buk I biabai moka iche tuk etane, merunda be tuk indai I ezhi. I maimu tu agunamabutse bra more dong buigatage, God waki borikmaning maimu tu ikamaik tuk pana yak. Waku be tuk borikmage, waki maimu ke, more waki ekma bo dope krerere ya, I yauare tem buk I tachi dope nere. More kasa Christ akwai enbuigage. “Teking share ina kokmamu bing.” Tiware ina kokmamu bing nere. Jesus ezhi ina akre, Krerere wuluyak reku ina kokmamu. More wuluyak ina domba Jesus itning dong be tu yetzang nere buigatapai ina I waki maimu ke tuk tu borikmaik.

Tukwng gong morona I etdope Christ dokanutzak bing. Eri be sakrope I ezhi tugaik tuk zenaminga. More kasa tu yetse eri be tu akwaru gong maiga tuk ya. Jesus buk tuk inariknamu nere I winagaik tepai bra tuk ezhi.

Sere dauong torong gong nere, Jesus kwaramupu etane tu takrazing be bra I ezhipu. Awaik schewangama buk ina Wabu kokmamupu, tu kwaranzing be I ezhipu, nung bong winai I kwarambudepu. I schewangamapu, I kwaranbudepu nere etane eri indarune buk I kokmamupu [61] bing. I etwarikapu kru etane torong gong borikmaning be I ezhipu. Ererere yauare I tebudepu waki konekaning, borikmaning nere arepuya. Waku be kapung yamak panama buk, takregenang ibta buk, tu kodakmazang buigata buk nere Jesus kokmamupu.

Awaik takrang buk Jesus kokmamupu bing, etane sakrope I kokmamupu bing nere. More kasa Jesus ituning nang kokmamu nere, schewangamam buk tu domba dong buigata iche, moka iche nere Satan eri trauasoi dong yabai. Borikmaning, waku awkaru wana eluidaning nere Jesus eseru ezhi. Ina ya I buigata dope Christ yebupu bing, ina buigatazena reku I yebupu. More wuluyak ina ya I ikninga atai, I eseru repu yau kokmampai ina ezhi.

Tauare ina domba ya ina manimba nanik gubu ina ya tu enu gong yau, Christ ya ina ikningapu kasa ina ya tuk ikninga dok wudong bing; etane tu zidumazang be ina kokmamu atai, Christ zidumapu u buk nagong buk tu enamingaik, more atai tu domba gong biugataning be kru ina kokman dok wudong. Eri be tuk eseru etane tu domba gong ikningapai ina; more atai waku be ina akwaru kokman dok wudong, ina domba dong borikma dok wudong ina buk nere.

Sere dapu David ya, “Lord bona zizitage, waki tu gutse; pata yau a kokmamu ba, more atai iknabaile God ya a ewit dok wudong.” God bona zizitagake. Esiawanabaile manimbaning more tu yetzing, enaminganing nere; etane more dong buk manimbapai bra ina eri be ina more etane. Jesus buk reku zenamingapai ina borik be tu enaik ina domba ya Jesus ikninga ina ya endope. More kasa tu yetse tu domba dong borikmapai ina Jesus poitoro dong be tuk tachi dope nere.

Torong gong kokmamu inarikape. Eri tamuka tu bona nagong tugaik tuk zenaminga; esiawanabaile God kokmamu ina buigata buk etane; esiawanabaile ina leba God ya ina kokman dok I ke. Ina kiari, adupe ina mapude, anek ya ina matanage bra; God ya more kasa ina kokmamu mabuta. God ya ina buigata bra ‘zhi yau more kasa ina kokmamu bra kru. Tauare eri be ina zenaminga atai tingunang kasa ina ena; tenki tugaik God buk ina ezhi bing nere. Ererere ya ina manimba atai, God winagaik tepai ina, I buk purmaikma, more atai ina indai more eri be tu yetzing ezhi bing. God reking ezhi ina buigataning, I biabai ina tezak atai pokoi be schewangaman buk, kwarane buk nere ina kokman dok wudong.

More kasa eri be zenamingan buk ina kokmamu atai waku be I ezhi bek? Ere be ‘zhi buk tenki tugaik ina maimu ezhi bing Jesus buk? Ina ya I abure bra bek? Jesus ezhi ina mai fremu, tamboro heaven [62] winung gong ya ina ikninga. More be etane ere dope ina schewangama eri be tu zenamingaik? More kasa apai bra ina. More kasa ina kokmamu atai eri be sakrope ina ena dok wudong. Jesus bona reku zizitapai ina Krerere ya ina kokmanut dope, panape Satan eri eseru nurumbaning be nere.

Morona ewangamaning etane, a indai nagong more tu gutse bra. God winagaik more aga, I pana yak ikamage, more atai Krerere ya I moka dok wudong a biabai, borik be a akwaru tu gutse. Puremagake, God ya apukedi ke a leba dope manimbaning indai a guning be. A buigata dok wudong Yure dapu Jesus ya, etane edoigeng I ezhi bing. Jesus abure ina ya atai reking I wina ina buigata dok wudong. More kasa Jesus aburezauya atai a zinguta bra.

Tauare schewangamam buk tu munga kokmamu iche bra God ezhi. Etane ina enaka buk tu yetzing bing God. Tu inariknunze bra eri a wakapuning bra dazak bra God ya. Eri morone ituning be God ezhi, more embuiganing kre ina ya itu dope. Nung bong eri be tu yetzang biabai serbe kru Yure ya a moka dazak bing God ya, etane Krere a Wabu be tu yetzing enubukere eke dazak God ya. Jesus puremapu tu poitoro dong bona atai, sebe dapuya, “Nung bong biabai Amure ya tuk moka dope Yure purema bra, eri yabai reku tuk kokmanut dope Amure ya.” “Nung bong gong krot dau,” a twarikma dok wudong dazak Jesus ya: “etane borik be eke; nung bong gong indaino Yure.”

Wuk bo bena I tekari ikama buk Jesus ezhipu atai sere dong buk tu poitoro dong enubapuya. Sere dong gubupuya tamboro God nunga yamak be tu yetzing borikmaning be tauarere, more wuluyak ina biak more dong ikamaning ezhi serebe. Torong yamak inge dapu Jesus ya, tu epunzang bing, ere aruning nang bing. “Etane more eke Kaibuna be tu yetzing ya tuk leba.” Tuk indaino bra A ezhi gong bek? God ya tamboron gong leba; ok yamak, kapung yamak, torong yamak, tamboro morone tu yetzang nung bo leba buk tauare God kokmamu. Tuk anda tu karimaik tu lebaya bing etane tuk ya I bo dope God ya tuk kiari dizak ezhi. I uk tebude God engubupu tuk iwanok be warimba buk. I u pong gong koneka dok I ke dizak God ya. Tu munga gong ewit dok I ke nere dizak God ya tuk I ya bo dope. Borik be tu trauasoi gong buk tuk kokmamu, “A Kaibuna heaven winung ya tuk ewige buk.” “Tuk indaino bing bek amure? Krerere tu warai ina konekaning napu, ina kokmanage buk tu yetzing nere, Krerere ya ina leba bra bek, I abure buk ina ezhi atai?”

Yei ibiru dong inge dapu Christ ya tu poitoro yamak buk, waki [63] dong be kru tuk zene nanik dapuya, a Kaibuna heaven winung ya tuk gutzak ezhi amiamoro ikninganing be I ezhi ikamaning be. “Tuk schemokazak nanik buk zenamingage.” Salomon ezhipu indaino tuk zene waku be kru. Waku be kru a epondazak etane, more waki yei ibiru dong indai a zene bra. Sere nere dazak Jesus ya, “God ya more dong ingibra tu matazing pondazak more kasa, more indaino a pondaya bra bek, amiamoro tu zenamingazang? God ya more yei ibiru dong konekazak waku be kru; more indaino tu munga yamak tu warai be tuk konekapuya nanik buigataya bra bek? Eri be God buk tu zenamingaik bra dauong be Christ eseru ezhi.”

Aburening be, sakrope bra, borik be nere, I mu-mu dong, I tengi dong nere kokmamu iche Lord ezhi. Sere dazak Jesus ya, “Tu schewangamaik bra eke, inarikape a akwaru tu gutse bra nere.” “Sere dong dazak yure ya a buk, Yure borikmaning kokman dope a biau, a borikma dope nere.”

God buk ina borikmazak bra ‘zhi yau, tu domba buigata buk ina borikma bra ‘zhi yau nere, etane tu iwanok be tu yetzing buk reking ina borikma atai, iknaile ina borikma bra more ezhi. Marare ina borikma more tu bo schewangamang buk ina tachi; etane God trauasoi ezhi iknabaile ina borikmaning be; God munga yamak enaminganing be bra nere I ezhi. Nung bo ina borikmaning bra ‘zhi yau, heaven winung tu yetdong buk ina zenamingapai tu borikmaik.

Sere nunga bo ina etane Christ ya ina borikmabude I buk tu enu dong dizak ina ya atai. Tauare I winagaik tem buk ina kokmamu yau, I buk ina borikma kru, wi itning gong be kru nere I ena. More atai more waki pata buk zenamingang buk ina kokman dok wudong. More wuluyak eri tu inukmaik, panape God trauasoi buk tachipai ina wabia ina tachipu indai. Sere te bose God ya ina buigatazak ezhi, I ukmati te bose ina buigata dok wudong Kre. God eseru dong ikamaning buk tu enu gong dipai ina, ina emiapondaning buk Satan emia yabai ina mokaning buk nere. Trauarere God ya I embuigapu dong nanik, gupai ina tu ezu gong yak. Ina enu baru yamumapuya nanik, y nepe ina ezepu ibitapuya nanik, ina twarikma buigatapuya nanik, ina lebapuya ererere ke nanik, tamboro waku be kru ina gutseiya nanik nere Sere dong buk zenamingapai ina, panape ina yet dope sere nung bo ina kokmamu kaishare.

Sere nung bo eri ukmate bra etane, more waki tu yet dong buk tu enu dong dipai ina sere daikma “sere te boso God ya ina buigatazak ezhi.” “A weiu dong kaishare a merundai yet dok wudong.” Ina [64] merundai God winung nanik indai eri yet dok wudong bing. God ya ina lebazak ezhi I tendai ina yet dope. More wuluyak trauaso gupai ina sere yau ezikma, sere ituning be ezhikma nere: God ya ina lebazak ezhi more eri indai ina kokman dope. More kasa nere God ya ina leba dok wudong pata yebu te bose nere.

Sere tu bo heaven muratake yamak ekarikma dok wudong God munga yamak ewon dope, Krerere eke King be tu yetzing borikmaning maimu eda dok wudong tuk ya; sere da buk I yet dok wudong, “Achike, Amiamoro U kaibuna ya a blessmazak gong, sere pata I tebia esikere a iwanok gong be I gutzak yak ewonga.”

More kasa God munga yamak ewonu dok wudong tu pata gong Jesus kokmamu I koneka buk nanik yak. Komoro eri guning nang, kasi dong, torona buk God dauong nang, waki bing I teseru dong, God kasimaning nang, yet dok wudong bing more yau God munga yamak domba be. Satan indai I yetzak gong reking yet dok wudong tuk domba be more yau. Tamboro eri be maiganing nanik, ina twarikma buk tu yetzing sere nung bo, moka dok wudong Jesus ya tu munu ke. More atai akwa be kru ekebe weiutaning, wei ya pata weiuta indaino Jesus akwai zembuiga dok wudong tuk biau, akwa be kru tuk guning be nere Jesus kasa. Sere nung bo tu yetzing indaino kru more dong zen dok wudong God munga yamak enu yak. Eri be ezikma bra God eke abonok biau tuk kokman dok wudong angel yamak amude be.

“More kasa sere dong ezhi buk” ere dili kapung tu akwaru ekmaning be? Tu pratai ke bra I etane, eke nung bong gong pratai indaino I tiwanok dong gutzak God ya. Sin egorgazak ina boi atai, Christ biau ina inazak atai nere, tamboro indaino kru ina ezhi; more atai borik be heaven winung gong kokman dok wudong eri yabai God munga yamak emokazak buk. Borik be kru seringang buk tuk kokman dok wudong.

“Tu borikmazang heaven winung gong tekina
kapung emokazak eri yabai buk.”